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(1)

HOUSE MILITARY NATURALIZATION BILLS 

TUESDAY, MAY 6, 2003

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
SUBCOMMITTEE ON IMMIGRATION,
BORDER SECURITY, AND CLAIMS, 

COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY, 
Washington, DC.

The Subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 10:04 a.m., in Room 
2141, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. John H. Hostettler 
[Chairman of the Subcommittee] presiding. 

Mr. HOSTETTLER. This Subcommittee will come to order. At the 
outset we will hear opening statements. And given that the Chair’s 
opening statement will probably exceed the 5-minute limit, that 
will also hold true for the rest of the Subcommittee. 

Since the beginning of Operation Iraqi Freedom and, more spe-
cifically, the news that some of the members of our Armed Forces 
who died in combat were permanent residents, several bills have 
been introduced to either ease their naturalization requirements or 
provide immigration benefits to surviving family members of those 
killed in combat, or both. 

The purpose of this hearing today is to examine these bills and 
to examine current law to determine what changes, if any, should 
be made to military naturalization. 

To join the United States military, an alien must be at least a 
lawful permanent resident. To hold certain specialized positions in 
the military such as a Navy SEAL, a person must be a U.S. citizen. 
Currently, over 37,000 active duty members of the Armed Forces 
are noncitizens out of a total of 1.4 million men and women on ac-
tive duty. In other words, about 2.6 percent of the United States 
military is made up of non-U.S. citizens. Likewise, about 11,800 
members of the National Guard and Reserve are noncitizens out of 
a total of 1,353,000. This amounts to about 0.87 percent of our Na-
tional Guard and Reserve being noncitizens. 

Under current immigration law, there are three mechanisms by 
which a member of the Armed Forces may become a naturalized 
U.S. citizen: 

First, section 328 of the Immigration and Nationality Act, or 
INA, permits a person who has served honorably at any time in the 
U.S. Armed Forces, for a period or periods aggregating 3 years, and 
who if separated from such service was never separated except 
under honorable conditions, to naturalize. As a comparison, lawful 
permanent residents generally must have a green card for 5 years 
before they may be naturalized. However, lawful permanent resi-
dents married to U.S. citizens may apply for naturalization after 3 
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years instead of 5 years. Applicants pay fees totaling $310 to natu-
ralize. 

Second, section 329 of the INA permits an alien who has served 
honorably in an active duty status in the U.S. military during 
World War I, World War II, the Korean War, the Vietnam War, or 
in other periods of military hostilities designated by the President 
by Executive order and who have separated from such service, was 
honorably separated, to naturalize. An alien in this category may 
apply for naturalization immediately. 

We are currently in a period of military hostilities designated by 
the President by an Executive order. On July 3, 2002, President 
Bush officially designated the period beginning on September 11, 
2001 as a period of hostilities which triggered immediate natu-
ralization eligibility for active duty U.S. Military service members 
under section 329 of the INA. 

The Department of Defense and the Bureaus of Citizenship and 
Immigration Services, formerly the INS, in the Department of 
Homeland Security work closely together to expedite military natu-
ralization applications in what both Departments describe as a 
smooth process; 6,753 lawful permanent resident military per-
sonnel have filed naturalization applications since July 3rd of last 
year, the date of the President’s Executive order. 

The third way a noncitizen member of the Armed Forces may be-
come a U.S. Citizen is subsequent to death while on active duty 
service under section 329(a) of the INA. An alien who honorably 
served in the military during a named hostility mentioned above, 
and died as a result of injury or disease incurred in or aggravated 
by that service, may be granted posthumous citizenship if applied 
for by the next of kin no later than 2 years after the date of enact-
ment of the Posthumous Citizenship Restoration Act of 2002 or the 
date of the person’s death, whichever date is later. Posthumous 
citizenship does not confer any immigration benefits onto any fam-
ily member of the deceased alien. 

Currently, military personnel must be in the United States to file 
a naturalization application, to be interviewed for the application, 
and to take the oath of citizenship. This requirement causes some 
military personnel to have to leave their post abroad and return to 
the United States at their own expense. Many complain that this 
is both expensive and impractical. Accordingly, some of the bills in-
troduced require the Department of Homeland Security, the De-
partment of State, and the Department of Defense to ensure that 
naturalization applications, interviews, filings, oaths, and cere-
monies are available at U.S. embassies, consulates, and, military 
installations abroad. Several Members’ bills also waive the fees for 
the naturalization petition and the naturalization certificate to 
ease the financial burden for members of the Armed Forces. 

I support a change in the naturalization process to permit mem-
bers of the Armed Forces abroad to apply for naturalization inter-
view and take the oath of citizenship at U.S. embassies, consulates, 
and abroad, as practicable. Forcing military personnel stationed 
abroad to return to the U.S. to apply for naturalization and to take 
the oath is impractical and causes unnecessary interruption in 
their military activity. 
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Likewise, I do not oppose waiving the application fees for our 
military personnel. They perform an outstanding service for our 
country, and the current procedure is more than just an inconven-
ience to that service. 

A number of Members also wish to lower the number of years a 
member of the Armed Forces must be in the military before becom-
ing eligible to apply for naturalization. H.R. 1275 and H.R. 1814 
lower the 3-year military service requirement to 2 years. One bill, 
H.R. 1714, lowers the 3-year requirement to zero years. In conjunc-
tion with immediate eligibility, H.R. 1714 requires revocation of 
citizenship for other than honorable separation from the military. 
H.R. 1814 also permits Reservists during named hostilities to natu-
ralize immediately. 

I have misgivings about reducing the military service require-
ment below 3 years, as well as permitting aliens who join the Re-
serves during named hostilities to be able to naturalize imme-
diately. While noncitizens currently serve in our Armed Forces, 
they must demonstrate their loyalty and their character for 3 years 
before they become U.S. Citizens. Let me reiterate. Current law al-
ready recognizes the unique nature of military service by nonciti-
zens by reducing the waiting period from the standard 5 years to 
3 years for those who serve. To permit an alien to sign on the dot-
ted line to join the military and then immediately become eligible 
for U.S. Citizenship diminishes what it means to be a citizen of the 
United States of America. 

In addition, to push aside concerns about a brand-new recruit be-
coming a citizen because the law permits that citizenship to be 
taken away if they are subsequently discharged under other than 
honorable conditions neither holds U.S. Citizenship sacrosanct nor 
acknowledges the difficulty and rarity in denaturalizing someone. 

Last year 573,708 aliens naturalized. Around 60 naturalized citi-
zens were denaturalized. Many judges are loath to take a lawful 
permanent resident’s green card away. Think how reluctant judges 
would be to take away a person’s citizenship. And remember, it is 
a Federal judge who decides and has discretion to denaturalize 
someone, not the military. 

Furthermore, we already know that al Qaeda has sought to re-
cruit U.S. citizens because they can travel abroad, cannot be de-
ported, and blend easily into American society. If September 11th 
taught us anything, it taught us that terrorists who wish to harm 
us are very creative and that we need to be more creative to stop 
them. That means that we cannot create more immigration loop-
holes which terrorists can easily exploit. It doesn’t take much cre-
ative thought to realize that if a noncitizen soldier can naturalize 
immediately upon joining the military and work in the most sen-
sitive positions, the lure of the military for terrorists will only in-
crease. Terrorists have already recruited members of our Armed 
Forces who are trained in our military, learn our tactics, and gain 
access to our weapons. Opening this loophole would be irrespon-
sible. 

The second area in which these bills legislate is in granting im-
migration benefits to the survivors of members of our Armed 
Forces killed in combat. These changes include waiving the 2-year 
marriage requirement for the spouse of a U.S. citizen soldier killed 
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in action to remain an immediate relative for immigration benefits, 
waiving the fee for the posthumous citizenship application, and 
permitting family members of posthumous-granted U.S. Citizens to 
receive immigration benefits while waiving the affidavit of support 
filing requirement and other grounds of inadmissibility. 

I do not oppose letting a spouse of a U.S. citizen killed in combat 
retain the same immigration status as an immediate relative, as 
would have occurred had the U.S. citizen not died, nor do I oppose 
waiving the fee for the next of kin to apply for posthumous citizen-
ship for members of the Armed Forces who are killed during their 
service. I do, however, have concerns with granting immigration 
benefits to family members of those granted posthumous citizen-
ship. While the numbers of aliens this would affect may be mini-
mal, this is a significant departure from longstanding law. What 
makes such a change necessary now that didn’t exist before? In ad-
dition, what will we say to the family members of Armed Forces 
personnel granted posthumous citizenship prior to 9/11/2001? 
Those family members will certainly ask that they, too, be able to 
pursue immigration benefits based on their deceased family mem-
ber. 

Having said all that, I now yield to the Ranking Member, Ms. 
Jackson Lee, for an opening statement. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. And I 
am very pleased that we were able to hold this hearing and proceed 
with the very instructive legislative initiatives by the very able 
Members that appear before us this morning. And I want to thank 
the Members very much for the leadership that they have shown 
on this I think very unique and singular issue. 

Might I say, Mr. Chairman, that on behalf of the Members on 
this side—and I appreciate the presence of Ms. Sánchez—that 
many of our Members are en route to Washington and would have 
liked to have been here. But because of their schedules—and some 
of whom have come from or are in California, as far as California—
some were not able to be here with us this morning. And I know 
that the Members of this Subcommittee would like to equally com-
pliment all of you for the leadership that you have shown. 

Mr. Chairman, the one thing that I know about the hearings this 
morning is that we are doing the right thing. There is no doubt 
that the present configuration of the immigration law is wrong as 
relates to patriots who happen not to be citizens, as relates to those 
who were willing to give the ultimate sacrifice who happen not to 
be citizens, as relates to family members of those who have given 
the ultimate sacrifice and who happen not to be citizens. So clearly 
we are doing the right thing. I think, Mr. Chairman, it has to be 
a question of how do we do a better thing. 

Might I share with you the story of Jose Gutierrez, who was an 
orphan from Guatemala when he hitchhiked on railcars into Mex-
ico in 1997. He entered the United States illegally. Later, however, 
as a minor with no parents, he qualified for permanent residency 
and was taken in by a foster family. He graduated from high school 
and studied at a junior college before joining the Marine Corps. On 
March 21st, 2003, in a battle with Iraq’s Republican Guard troops, 
Lance Corporal Jose Gutierrez was killed in the service of the 
country he so loved. 
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According to Martha Espinosa, one of his former foster mothers, 
he once said to me: I was born the day I arrived in this country. 

Jones was one of—Jose, rather, was one of four fallen Marines 
who deserve special mention because they died in service to a coun-
try or in a country that they could not yet call their own. The other 
three were Private First Class Francisco Martinez Flores, Corporal 
Jose Angel Gabray, and Lance Corporal Jesus Sorres Del Solar, all 
born in Mexico. 

Immigrants have long seen service in the United States as a 
gateway to citizenship, education, economic opportunity; and the 
deaths of these four marines echo those of other noncitizens who 
died for their country before them. Their valor is well documented. 
Their love is well documented. Their commitment is well docu-
mented. Their patriotism is well documented. 

Service in the United States military, particularly in times of 
conflict, is the ultimate act of patriotism. Our immigration laws 
traditionally have allowed for expedited citizenship consideration 
for noncitizen members of the United States military even in peace-
time. For example, section 328 of the Immigration Nationality Act 
allows noncitizen members of the military in peacetime to become 
citizens after 3 years of service instead of the usual 5-year wait re-
quirement of nonmilitary applicants. In addition, section 329 of 
INA allows noncitizens to receive immediate naturalization eligi-
bility through their active duty service in the Armed Forces during 
periods of military hostilities. Yet there is much work for us to do. 
This opportunity becomes available when the President designates 
by Executive order that the Armed Services are or were engaged 
in armed conflict with a hostile foreign force. Under section 329 of 
the INA, 143,000 noncitizen military participants in World Wars I 
and II and 31,000 members of the U.S. Military who fought during 
the Korean War became naturalized American citizens. Executive 
orders following Vietnam and the Persian Gulf collectively led to 
more than 100,000 members of the U.S. Military becoming Amer-
ican citizens. 

Those are fine processes, but we need to have new law on this 
issue. It is well overdue. Notwithstanding this history of generosity 
toward people who have served in our Armed Forces, the provisions 
of military service-based naturalization can be improved. 

The bills that are the subject of this hearing offer improvements 
in a number of areas. For instance, some of the bills would reduce 
the 3-year wait for peacetime. Some of my colleagues would like 
the time reduced to 2 years; others would eliminate the wait en-
tirely and permit a peacetime soldier to begin the naturalization 
process immediately when he or she begins activity duty in the 
Armed Forces. 

Let it be very clear that at the time of an individual’s willingness 
to sign the papers, they have made the commitment to be able to 
stand for this Nation and to offer the ultimate sacrifice. If there is 
any litmus test, it should be simply that. They have been willing 
to sign up, they are willing to stand on behalf of all of our free-
doms. 

The area that concerns me most is the posthumous naturaliza-
tion which is granted when a soldier dies while on active duty dur-
ing a period of military hostility. As presently written, the post-
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humous naturalization provisions explicitly state that the soldier’s 
spouse and children will not benefit from the grant of posthumous 
citizenship. Several of the bills would remove this exclusion and 
specify that the spouse and children will be eligible for immigration 
benefits on the basis of the posthumous grant of naturalization. 

We must move quickly on this aspect, but I believe that we must 
go further. We need to show the extent of our gratitude toward the 
soldiers who died for this country by making citizenship readily 
available for their surviving spouses who are already lawful perma-
nent residents of the United States. Ordinarily, a lawful permanent 
resident must be married to a United States citizen for a period of 
3 years before he or she can apply for the naturalization as a 
spouse of a United States citizen. Section 319(d) of the act waives 
that requirement in the case where the lawful permanent resident 
spouse is married to a citizen spouse who dies during a period of 
honorable service. That provision should be revised to apply in a 
case where the soldier’s citizenship is received posthumously. 

The only difference between the two situations is that the one 
addressed by the current law applies to a soldier who receives his 
citizenship while he is alive; while, as in the second situation, the 
citizenship is received posthumously. In both cases, the soldier is 
a citizen who is killed during a period of honorable service. If any-
thing, the posthumous situation is more compelling than any other 
situation. Posthumous situation citizenship is given when a soldier 
dies during a period of military hostility. 

In conclusion, Mr. Chairman, I believe we can work together. We 
might be able to work together even in spite of your comments this 
morning as we listen to our colleagues about the 2-year waiver re-
garding the marriage requirement. The fees that are presently uti-
lized, I believe we have common agreement: the eligibility time 
frame for the naturalization period, the 3-year eligibility period for 
naturalization, to a certain number of years; the fees, both in the 
Federal level and the State level; the requirement for the Depart-
ment of Homeland Security, Department of State, Department of 
Defense that we might look at; and, as well, the requirements re-
garding the Department of Defense in facilitating the final natu-
ralization processes. There are many aspects of these particular 
legislative initiatives that I would hope the Judiciary Committee 
would find common ground, and that we would be able to work to-
gether to ensure that when we finally pass legislation it will an-
swer the question do we in fact pay tribute to these great and val-
iant soldiers, those living and those who have been willing and 
have given their lives. 

I yield back. 
Mr. HOSTETTLER. I thank the gentlelady. 
Are there any other Members who wish to make opening state-

ments? Ms. Sánchez from California. 
Ms. SÁNCHEZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Good morning, and thank you to all of the witnesses who have 

come here today to talk about the legislation on the issue of mili-
tary naturalization. I applaud my fellow Members of Congress for 
recognizing the need for legislation in this area. 

In this country, noncitizens have worn our military uniforms and 
fought in our battles throughout history. In fact, one of my uncles 
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served while a noncitizen. More recently, the percentage of nonciti-
zens serving in our military has been on the rise. The Department 
of Defense now estimates that approximately 3 percent of our mili-
tary are legal permanent residents. It seems only fair to recognize 
and reward these individuals for the sacrifices they have made and 
are willing to make. Without being citizens and without having the 
protections that status would give them, these immigrant men and 
women are willing to risk their own lives to defend this Nation. 
The very least we can do is to give them something in return. And 
the kinds of things recommended by these bills are the kinds of 
things that we all can support. No one is asking that everyone who 
signs up for the military should become citizens with no require-
ments whatsoever. We are talking about checking all the proper 
criteria, dotting the i’s and crossing the t’s and then, if everything 
checks out, giving them citizenship. 

Let us take the case of spouses and children of noncitizen sol-
diers who die while serving this country. If those spouses and chil-
dren are waiting for immigration applications to be processed, it 
seems like the height of insult to take that away from them. Again, 
no one is suggesting that they should automatically be granted citi-
zenship or other legal status. What is being suggested is that they 
be given the opportunity to continue pursuing their application. 

I am sure it is an honor for individuals whose spouse or parent 
died to know that that person was granted posthumous citizenship, 
but we need to seriously ask ourselves if that is enough. If some-
body gives the most that they can give this country, their very life, 
then doesn’t it seem like this country should give them something 
back? Since the soldier is no longer alive to receive those benefits, 
it seems only fitting to pass those benefits on to the soldier’s spouse 
and children. 

As a co-sponsor of the Frost and the Solis bills, I wholly support 
these efforts to thank our legal permanent residents for their ef-
forts and sacrifices. I urge my fellow Subcommittee Members to do 
the same. 

I yield back. 
Mr. HOSTETTLER. Thank you, Ms. Sánchez. 
At this time we will hear from our witnesses and colleagues. 
First of all, Representative Doc Hastings won election to the U.S. 

House of Representatives in 1994 to serve Central Washington’s 
Fourth Congressional District. He was reelected to a fifth term in 
2002. Congressman Hastings sits on the House Rules Committee as 
well as the Budget Committee. He is also the Republican assistant 
majority whip for the House. He has introduced H.R. 1714, the 
‘‘Armed Forces Citizenship Act of 2002,’’ about which he will testify 
today. 

Mr. HOSTETTLER. Representative Martin Frost is serving his 
13th term, representing the 24th Congressional District of Texas. 
He serves as the Ranking Democrat Member of the House Rules 
Committee, and was the Chairman of the House Democratic Cau-
cus from 1999 through 2002. Congressman Frost’s wife is a Major 
General on active duty in the United States Army. And I didn’t re-
alize that until today, Congressman. And I understand you prob-
ably have a very unique perspective of this issue, and we appre-
ciate her service as well. 
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He has introduced H.R. 1275 to amend the Immigration and Na-
tionality Act to change the requirements for naturalization to citi-
zenship through service in the Armed Forces of the United States, 
about which he will testify today. 

Representative Walter Jones is serving his fifth term rep-
resenting the Third Congressional District of North Carolina. He 
sits on the Committees on Armed Services, Financial Services, and 
Resources. He has introduced H.R. 1799, the ‘‘Fallen Heroes Immi-
grant Spouse Fairness Act of 2003,’’ the subject of his testimony 
here today. 

Mr. HOSTETTLER. Representative Luis Gutierrez is serving his 
sixth term as the Representative from the Fourth District of Illi-
nois. He sits on the Financial Services and Veterans’ Affairs Com-
mittees. Mr. Gutierrez has introduced H.R. 1850, the ‘‘Fairness for 
America’s Heroes Act,’’ about which he will testify today. 

Mr. HOSTETTLER. Representative Darrell Issa is serving his sec-
ond term as the Representative for the 49th Congressional District 
of California. He sits on the Energy and Commerce Committee, and 
formerly was a Member of the Judiciary Committee during the 
107th Congress, including this Subcommittee. Congressman Issa 
enlisted in the Army during his senior year of high school and at-
tained the rank of captain after attending college on an ROTC 
scholarship. Mr. Issa has introduced H.R. 1685, to amend the Im-
migration and Nationality Act relating to posthumous citizenship 
through death while on active duty service during periods of mili-
tary hostilities, to eliminate the prohibition on immigration bene-
fits for surviving family members, and to provide such benefits for 
spouse and children, the subject of his testimony here today. 

Mr. HOSTETTLER. Representative Hilda Solis was first elected to 
Congress in 2000, and is currently serving her second term rep-
resenting the 32nd Congressional District of California. Congress-
woman Solis serves on the Energy and Commerce Committee, and 
is the Ranking Member of the Environmental and Hazardous Ma-
terial Subcommittee. She is also the assistant whip chairwoman of 
the Congressional Hispanic Caucus’s Task Force on Health, and 
Democratic Vice Chair on the Congressional Caucus of Women’s 
Issues. Ms. Solis has introduced H.R. 1814, the ‘‘Naturalization and 
Family Protection for Military Members Act of 2003,’’ about which 
she will testify today. 

Mr. HOSTETTLER. Lady and gentlemen, thank you very much for 
being here and for your service. The Chair now recognizes Rep-
resentative Doc Hastings for your opening statement. And without 
objection, all opening statements will be made available to the 
record. So you are free to testify. 

STATEMENT OF HONORABLE DOC HASTINGS, A REPRESENTA-
TIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF WASHINGTON 

Mr. HASTINGS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and Mem-
bers of the Subcommittee. I appreciate the opportunity to testify 
this morning, and I would like to commend you for holding this 
hearing that is of great importance both to the Nation and to many 
of our men and women in uniform. 

Last week when President Bush welcomed home the officers and 
crew serving aboard the USS Abraham Lincoln, he took special 
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care to note the sacrifices made during the war in Iraq by soldiers, 
sailors, airmen, and marines who will not be returning home to 
their loved ones. Tragically, under current law, some of those who 
died wearing the uniform of the United States gave their lives be-
fore they were truly entitled to call themselves Americans. To me, 
that is just plain wrong and is an injustice that I hope Congress 
will move quickly to correct. 

Simply put, Mr. Chairman, this is our chance to do the right 
thing for those who are doing the right thing for America. Now, I 
am not referring to illegal aliens or undocumented workers or those 
here in the U.S. on various kinds of temporary permits or visas. 
Rather, I am talking about legal permanent residents of this coun-
try, those born overseas and who by law are entitled to live and 
work in this country for the rest of their lives if they choose to. 
What they are not entitled to do, not yet anyway, is to become U.S. 
citizens with all the rights that are guaranteed to U.S. citizens 
under our Constitution. 

Mr. Chairman, you alluded to the fact that there were 37,000 
noncitizen immigrants serving in the Armed Services. Frankly, 
that number surprised me, but those 37,000 patriotic men and 
women have sworn an oath to protect and defend a Nation whose 
ideals they love and respect and believe in. Is there any better way 
to demonstrate your fitness for citizenship than to make that kind 
of commitment to what our Nation stands for? Aren’t these pre-
cisely the kind of individuals that we want to be U.S. citizens? 

Under existing laws, if you never enter the military, legal perma-
nent residents—and those are the types of people we are talking 
about—can simply wait 5 years and become naturalized citizens; 
or, by joining the military they can apply for citizenship sooner, 
after serving 3 years on active duty or in the Reserves. 

Mr. Chairman, I believe 3 years simply is too long a waiting pe-
riod for men and women who have made the kind of commitment 
to our Nation that you make by enlisting in the Armed Forces. And 
I should also note that most of the individuals we are talking about 
were already here and had been legal permanent residents for 
some time period before beginning their military service. 

Shortly before the April recess, I introduced H.R. 1714, the 
‘‘Armed Services Citizenship Act,’’ which would have made active 
duty personnel immediately eligible for citizenship. My bill would 
also waive the customary administrative fees required for natu-
ralization, and make it possible for service men and women to take 
their citizenship oaths overseas. 

Finally, a critically important section of my bill provides for citi-
zenship gained in this fashion to be revoked if the serviceman is 
discharged under other than honorable circumstances. In other 
words, they must follow through on their commitment. They have 
to do their part to become a citizen. 

I am pleased that in just the few days that we have been in ses-
sion since the break, over 25 of my colleagues have joined on a bi-
partisan basis to cosponsor my bill. However, after extensive con-
versations with immigration officials, the military services, and a 
number of my colleagues, I have made several changes that are to 
be incorporated in my new bill which has not yet been assigned a 
number by the clerk. 
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First, in response to Members who are reluctant to grant imme-
diate eligibility for citizenship, I would now propose to establish eli-
gibility after 1 year of military service. According to the Defense 
Department, the vast majority of those failing to complete their ini-
tial enlistments are gone before the first year that they have been 
in uniform. For the most part, by the end of the year of service, 
we know what kind of people these individuals are. 

Second, because the current law accelerating naturalization for 
military personnel makes no distinction between active duty serv-
ice and Reserves, I have removed that distinction from my original 
bill. 

Finally, I would strongly urge the Committee to make it possible 
for military personnel to begin the paperwork process for natu-
ralization upon entering military service in the hope that once they 
have served the required time in uniform, there would be no unnec-
essary further delay in administering their oaths of office. Ideally, 
by the time any individual was ordered into harm’s way, he or she 
would be made eligible to become citizens of the country that they 
serve to defend. 

So in closing, Mr. Chairman, let me say that I am pleased that 
several of my colleagues have introduced legislation conferring citi-
zenship on those servicemen who have lost their lives before be-
coming citizens. And while I support their efforts, I am hopeful 
that this Committee will work to ensure that it is never again nec-
essary to grant citizenship to an American soldier who has died in 
service of this country before that individual experiences the tre-
mendous pride felt by those who can say five very simple words, 
and I quote, ‘‘I am an American citizen,’’ end quote. 

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HOSTETTLER. Thank you, Congressman Hastings. 
[The statement of Mr. Hastings follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE DOC HASTINGS, A REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA 

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, I appreciate the opportunity to 
testify this morning and I’d like to commend you for holding this hearing on an 
issue of great importance both to the nation and to many of our men and women 
in uniform. 

Last week, when President Bush welcomed home the officers and crew serving 
aboard the USS Abraham Lincoln, he took special care to note the sacrifices made 
during the war in Iraq by soldiers, sailors, airmen and marines who won’t be return-
ing home to their loved ones. 

Tragically, under current law, some of those who died wearing the uniform of the 
United States gave their lives before they were truly entitled to call themselves 
‘‘Americans.’’

That’s just plain wrong, and it’s an injustice I hope Congress will move quickly 
to correct. 

Simply put, Mr. Chairman, this is our chance to do the right thing—for those who 
are doing the right thing for America. 

I’m not referring to illegal aliens, or undocumented workers, or those here in the 
U.S. on various kinds of temporary permits and visas. Rather, I’m talking about 
Legal Permanent Residents of this country—those born overseas, but who by law 
are entitled to live and work in this country for the rest of their lives if they so 
choose. 

What they are not entitled to do—not yet, anyway—is become U.S. citizens, with 
all the rights that are guaranteed to U.S. citizens under our Constitution. 

It might surprise members of this committee—because I know it surprised me—
to learn that there are currently more than 37,000 non-citizen legal immigrants 
serving on active duty in our armed forces. 
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37,000 patriotic men and women who have sworn an oath to protect and defend 
a nation whose ideals they love and respect and believe in. Is there any better way 
to demonstrate your fitness for citizenship than to make that kind of commitment 
to what our nation stands for? Aren’t these precisely the kind of individuals we 
should want as U.S. citizens? 

Under existing law, if they never enter the military, Legal Permanent Residents 
can simply wait five years and become naturalized citizens. Or, by joining the mili-
tary they can apply for citizenship sooner—after serving for three years on active 
duty or in the reserves. 

Mr. Chairman, I believe three years is simply too long a waiting period for men 
and women who have made the kind of commitment to our nation that you make 
by enlisting in the armed forces. And I should also note that most of the individuals 
we’re talking about here have already had Legal Permanent Resident status for 
some period of time before beginning their military service. 

Shortly before the April recess, I introduced legislation (HR 1714—‘‘The Armed 
Forces Citizenship Act’’) which would have made active duty military personnel im-
mediately eligible for citizenship. My bill would also waive the customary adminis-
trative fees required for naturalization, and make it possible for service men and 
women to take their citizenship oaths overseas. Finally, a critically important sec-
tion of my bill provides for citizenship gained in this fashion to be revoked if the 
serviceman is discharged under ‘‘other than honorable’’ circumstances. They must 
follow through on their commitment—they have to do their part. 

I’m pleased that in just the few days we’ve been in session since the break, 25 
of my colleagues have joined as co-sponsors of my bill. 

However, after extensive conversations with immigration officials, the military 
services, and a number of my colleagues, I have made several changes that are in-
corporated in my new bill, which has not yet been assigned a number by the Clerk. 

First, in response to Members who are reluctant to grant ‘‘immediate eligibility’’ 
for citizenship, I would now propose to establish eligibility after one year of military 
service. According to the Defense Department, the vast majority of those failing to 
complete their initial enlistments are gone before the end of their first year in uni-
form. For the most part, by the end of a year in the service, we know what kind 
of people these individuals are. 

Second, because the current law accelerating naturalization for military personnel 
makes no distinction between active duty and service in the reserves, I have re-
moved that distinction from my bill as well. 

And finally, I would strongly urge the Committee to make it possible for military 
personnel to begin the paperwork process for naturalization upon entering military 
service, in the hope that once they have served the required time in uniform, there 
would be no unnecessary further delay in administering their oaths of office. Ideally, 
by the time any individual was ordered into harms way, he or she would be made 
eligible to become citizens of the country they serve to defend. 

In closing, Mr. Chairman, let me say that I am pleased that several of my col-
leagues have introduced legislation conferring citizenship on those servicemen who 
lost their lives before becoming citizens. And while I support their efforts, I am 
hopeful that this committee will work to ensure that it is never again necessary to 
grant citizenship to an American soldier who has died in the service of his country—
before experiencing the tremendous pride felt by all those who can say five very 
simple words, ‘‘I am an American citizen.’’

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. HOSTETTLER. Congressman Frost. 

STATEMENT OF HONORABLE MARTIN FROST, A 
REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF TEXAS 

Mr. FROST. Mr. Chairman, I am going to summarize my written 
testimony, if I may, and submit my entire statement for the record. 

Mr. HOSTETTLER. Without objection. 
Mr. FROST. Mr. Chairman, my legislation predated the Presi-

dent’s Executive order of last year and predated the involvement 
in Iraq. My legislation was first suggested to me by the then Adju-
tant General of the United States Army, Major General Kathy 
Frost, my spouse. And the reason it was suggested to me was that 
as Adjutant General of the Army, she observed the great difficulty 
that legal residents had in applying for citizenship under current 
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law; that is, not being able to apply at their duty station wherever 
they were around the world, having to fly back to the United 
States at their own expense, perhaps as much as $1,000 required 
for air fare, the difficulty in scheduling their appointments, their 
interviews here in the United States, and that really current law 
did not work. 

The question also involved the amount of time; under current 
law, as has previously been stated, there was a 3-year requirement. 
My legislation would reduce this to 2 years. 

I listened with interest to the testimony of my colleague, Doc 
Hastings. The 1-year provision in his new bill is an interesting 
idea. I think that there must be a specific period of time. I sug-
gested 2 years because that was the minimum tour of duty in the 
United States Army. Perhaps this Committee would want to con-
sider 1 year. I believe 2 years is an appropriate period of time. And 
the reason that I provided 2 years, as was previously testified by 
Doc Hastings, is that 25 percent of the men and women who sign 
up for our military leave before they have completed their 2 years 
of service. 

And, more specifically, there is a period of basic training that I 
went through as an enlisted man in the Army. There is a period 
of advanced individual training. All this occurs before you are ever 
assigned to a unit. And that is when our services make the basic 
decision as to whether this is an appropriate person to serve, and 
that is also when many of the people who have volunteered are un-
able to fulfill the requirements of service in our Army or our other 
branches. 

So I think a time period is very important, whether it be the 2-
year period as suggested by my legislation, or perhaps the 1-year 
period as suggested by my colleague Mr. Hastings. This, doing 
something, is very very important, however. We all know about the 
President’s Executive order, an Executive order that has been 
issued by other Presidents in times of wartime. There is the rem-
edy in time when our country is engaged in war to provide for a 
shorter period of time, as the President has appropriately done. 

We need permanent legislation that will apply no matter wheth-
er we are in war or whether we are simply building up our Armed 
Services. That is why I introduced the legislation that would re-
duce the 3-year period, and that is why I introduced legislation 
that would eliminate the fees and make it possible for people to be 
processed in their duty station wherever they are around the 
world. 

I would hope that the Chair would reconsider his position as to 
the 3-year requirement. I believe that is too long. And also I think 
that it is imperative that we pass some legislation to recognize the 
soldiers who have fallen in this most recent battle. You have heard 
their names, some of them previously stated: PFC Francisco Mar-
tinez Flores, Corporal Jose Anhel Gadabay, Lance Corporal Jesus 
Suarez De Solar, Lance Corporal Jose Gutierrez, and others who 
have given their lives or risked their lives for this country. 

I represent a very large Hispanic constituency. My district is 38 
percent Hispanics. Hispanics evidence a high degree of support for 
this country. They are very proud of being in the United States and 
of serving our Nation. And I believe this legislation is long overdue. 
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I hope the Committee will listen carefully to the testimony of all 
my colleagues who all offer constructive suggestions, and that you 
fashion some legislation that will recognize the service of these 
brave men and women to our country. 

Thank you very much. 
Mr. HOSTETTLER. Thank you, Congressman Frost. 
[The statement of Mr. Frost follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE MARTIN FROST, A REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF TEXAS 

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate and thank you for this opportunity to testify today 
on an issue of such great importance to our Armed Forces and our nation. 

In the war against Saddam Hussein, non-citizen soldiers were among the first 
brave men and women to fall. Some were born in Mexico before joining the U.S. 
military—like Pfc. Francisco Martinez Flores, Cpl. Jose Angel Garibay and Lance 
Cpl. Jesus Suarez del Solar. Others were born in Guatemala—like Lance Cpl. Jose 
Gutierrez. But all died fighting for a country where they couldn’t even cast a vote. 

These brave individuals earned the respect and gratitude of every American cit-
izen. All of those who’ve chosen to make ultimate sacrifices for the defense of our 
country certainly have earned the full rights and privileges of U.S. citizenship. 

Thousands of our troops, including many who just faced combat in the Iraq, are 
not U.S. citizens. According to the Department of Defense, the number of legal per-
manent residents serving on active duty has risen to 37,401 or about 3 percent of 
our military. Additionally, thousands of immigrants serve in the reserves and were 
called up for active duty. 

The ranks of non-citizens serving in the Armed Forces are growing, and today’s 
immigrants are building upon a rich legacy of service in the U.S. military—immi-
grants have fought in every American conflict, from the Revolutionary War to the 
War with Iraq. The military service of immigrants reflects the strong strain of patri-
otism among generations who’ve chosen to come to America. And the patriotism of 
today’s large Hispanic immigrant communities is particularly strong. 

However, thousands of those troops are still not citizens today because of the sig-
nificant obstacles that remain. 

The sacrifices of legal permanent residents in our military are unique—they 
choose to defend the freedom of American citizens while not sharing in the full 
rights and privileges of citizenship themselves. Unfortunately, the process for grant-
ing citizenship to immigrants within the U.S. military still places heavy burdens 
upon them, especially those serving in the toughest overseas assignments. 

Under current law, immigrant troops who have served three years in the military 
may apply for citizenship. All citizenship interviews however, must be done in the 
U.S. Therefore, troops must pay their own way back and are subject to burdensome 
immigration fees. In total, a low-paid G.I. deployed overseas could easily have to 
spend more than $1,000 on fees and travel expenses to complete the naturalization 
process. These costs, and the difficulty of scheduling appointments months in ad-
vance, make it all but impossible for the non-citizens fighting for America in Iraq 
or Afghanistan to become U.S. citizens while they serve on the front lines. 

Congress has an opportunity to relieve immigrant troops of these burdens—and 
to pay tribute to their sacrifices—by passing H.R. 1275, the ‘‘Citizenship for Amer-
ica’s Troops Act,’’ a bi-partisan bill that I first introduced last May. 

My bill would remove unfair and unnecessary obstacles to facing thousands of 
legal permanent residents serving honorably in the U.S. military trying to obtain 
their citizenship. My legislation does the following:

• Lowers the military service year requirement from three years to two years 
in order to apply for citizenship

• Allows citizenship interviews and oath ceremonies to be conducted overseas 
at U.S. embassies, consulates, and military installations.

• Exempts these troops from paying all fees relating to naturalization.
Last year, following the precedent of previous administrations in time of military 

conflict, President Bush signed an Executive Order making those who had been on 
active duty since September 11th immediately eligible for citizenship. However, this 
executive order is only good only in times of conflict and not peace. 

It is often said that the best offense is a good defense. Our military is undisputed 
as the most powerful in the world. This is due in no small part because of the con-
tributions of legal permanent resident soldiers. Their efforts in times of peace 
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should not go unrecognized and unrewarded. As we have seen in the last months’ 
of war, legal permanent resident troops were all too willing to pay the ultimate sac-
rifice when called to serve their country at war. 

H.R. 1275 has the support of several prominent immigrantion and military orga-
nizations—the League of United Latin American Citizens, the National Council of 
La Raza, the National Association of Latino Elected Officials, the American Immi-
gration Lawyers Association, and the Air Force Association. 

This is not a partisan issue—both Republican and Democratic Members are co-
sponsoring the Citizenship for America’s Troops Act. That’s because the ‘‘Citizenship 
For America’s Troops Act’’ contains simple, common sense measures to make life 
easier for dedicated, military personnel who dearly wish to become U.S. citizens. 

Thank you again for the opportunity to testify today.

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 14:26 Jun 04, 2003 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00018 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6621 G:\WORK\IMMIG\050603\86950.000 HJUD2 PsN: 86950 A
.e

ps



15

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 14:26 Jun 04, 2003 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00019 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6621 G:\WORK\IMMIG\050603\86950.000 HJUD2 PsN: 86950 B
.e

ps



16

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 14:26 Jun 04, 2003 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00020 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6621 G:\WORK\IMMIG\050603\86950.000 HJUD2 PsN: 86950 C
.e

ps



17

Mr. HOSTETTLER. Congressman Jones. 

STATEMENT OF HONORABLE WALTER B. JONES, A REP-
RESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF NORTH 
CAROLINA 

Mr. JONES. Mr. Chairman, thank you. And I thank the Ranking 
Member and the men and women on this Committee for this oppor-
tunity to discuss H.R. 1799, the ‘‘Fallen Heroes Immigrant Spouse 
Fairness Act.’’ Mr. Chairman and Committee Members, this does 
two very simple things: It eliminates the 2-year marriage threshold 
for immigrant spouses petitioning for permanent legal residence, 
and it waives the $80 fee charged to the family seeking post-
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humous citizenship for their loved ones who have died in the line 
of duty. 

Mr. Chairman and Committee Members, I can very briefly tell 
you how this came to my attention. Several weeks ago, Sergeant 
Michael Bitts was killed in Iraq. His wife Janina is from Australia. 
They had three children. One was 3 years old, a little boy; then Mi-
chael had twins born that he never saw, and they were born after 
he was deployed. I went down to the funeral of Sergeant Michael 
Bitts down at Camp Lejeune, and I had the opportunity to speak 
to the family to convey my sympathy on behalf of my colleagues in 
the House and the Senate. 

Also, at that time I had the opportunity to speak to Pat Millish. 
She is the immigration liaison for the Judge Advocate at Camp 
Lejeune, which is in my district. Also Fort Bragg and Pope Air 
Force Base; those two bases are not in my district. We discussed 
the need for this legislation, because what has happened is that if 
by chance Mrs. Bitts had been in this country 1 year and 11 
months, then she would have to start the whole naturalization 
process from the beginning, from day one. As it worked out, she 
had been here 2 years and 1 month prior after her husband’s 
death. So basically what we are trying to do is to say to that family 
member who has lost a loved one, whether it be in a non-wartime 
situation or in a wartime situation, that you may continue the 
process where you are when that loved one dies. 

And it is very simple legislation. It is to the point. And, quite 
frankly, Ms. Millish says that she hopes that the House and the 
Senate would pass this very simple legislation to help the loved one 
who has lost an individual who has been in the service. 

I am pleased to tell you and the Committee that we do have the 
written support of the Fleet Reserve Association, the National Mili-
tary Families Association. And again, this is a bill that does two 
simple things. But I think it is so important to that spouse so that 
when she or he loses a loved one and they are in the naturalization 
process, they don’t have to go back to the very beginning of the 
process. They continue where they are at that point in the process 
when that loved one has lost their life. 

So Mr. Chairman, with that, again I thank you and the Com-
mittee for giving me this opportunity to testify, and I will thank 
you and be glad to answer any questions when that time comes for-
ward. Thank you, sir. 

Mr. HOSTETTLER. Thank you, Congressman Jones. 
[The statement of Mr. Jones follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE WALTER B. JONES, A REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA 

Chairman Hostettler, Ranking Member Jackson Lee, thank you for inviting me 
to speak on the topic of House Military Naturalization Bills. I am pleased to have 
this opportunity to speak about legislation aimed at amending current immigration 
law to eliminate the 2-year marriage threshold for immigrant spouses petitioning 
for permanent legal residence and to waive the $80 fee charged to families seeking 
posthumous citizenship for their loved one who has died in the line of duty. 

I have recently introduced legislation, the Fallen Heroes Immigrant Spouse Fair-
ness Act, H.R. 1799, to address the two issues I have mentioned. As the current law 
is written, should a U.S. citizen spouse die before a 2-year period of marriage is 
reached, the pending application of the non-citizen spouse is vacated. Widows and 
widowers of our men and women in uniform who are in the process of applying for 
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a green card should not have their application process terminated if they are unfor-
tunate enough to have lost their loved one prior to reaching the 2-year threshold. 

In the 3rd District of North Carolina, where there are numerous military installa-
tions and facilities, one of my constituents was killed during Operation Iraqi Free-
dom. This constituent’s spouse is a legal immigrant seeking to become a citizen and 
had been living in the 3rd District for 2 years and one month prior to her husband’s 
death. Consequently her paperwork for a green card will proceed. However, it is in-
comprehensible to me that should this immigrant spouse have been married for 1 
year and 364 days her paper work would have been voided due to the death of her 
husband. That is wrong. The time limit should be eliminated for spouses whose 
loved ones have given their lives serving our Nation. 

The Fallen Heroes Immigrant Spouse Fairness Act would amend Section 
201(b)2(A)(i) of Immigration and Nationality Act to eliminate the 2 year marriage 
requirement for foreign spouses of U.S. citizens who die while serving. Additionally 
this legislation seeks to remedy a practice of charging families of non-citizen soldiers 
who are killed in the line of duty an $80 fee for processing an application for post-
humous citizenship. These brave men and women have made the ultimate sacrifice 
protecting the freedom and interests of the United States. As such, the imposition 
of a fee for the application process for posthumous citizenship is an insult to the 
contribution these service men and women made to our national defense. 

It is my sincere wish that we can make these common sense changes to our immi-
gration process. We should not punish the families of our soldiers simply because 
they are unfortunate enough to have incurred the greatest loss of all with the death 
of their loved one in the service of our country.

Mr. HOSTETTLER. Congressman Gutierrez. 

STATEMENT OF HONORABLE LUIS V. GUTIERREZ, A REP-
RESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF ILLINOIS 

Mr. GUTIERREZ. Chairman Hostettler and Ranking Member Jack-
son Lee, Members of the Committee, thank you so much for allow-
ing us to come before you this morning. I want to thank my col-
leagues, Congressman Hastings and Congressman Frost and my 
good friend Walter Jones and Issa and Hilda Solis. I think, and I 
hope, Mr. Chairman—and I heard your opening remarks, and I 
apologize, the plane was a little late this morning. I really do apolo-
gize. I hope you don’t take that as any consideration as a lack of 
importance of this hearing. 

But look at this wonderful group of Congressmen, if I may so in-
clude myself. 

Mr. HOSTETTLER. Without objection. 
Mr. GUTIERREZ. I just can’t think of another moment in my 11 

years in the Congress of the United States where we have brought 
together such a diverse grouping of Members of Congress from dif-
ferent—obviously the two political parties, and even within the po-
litical parties, different ideological bents within those political par-
ties. But we have all come together because we see an injustice. 
And I hope you will take that into consideration as you and the 
Ranking Members and other Members of the Subcommittee make 
your deliberations on this issue. 

I too will follow my colleague, Congressman Jones, and simply 
try to explain a little bit about the Fairness for America’s Hero’s 
Act, H.R. 1815. And what it does, Mr. Chairman and Members of 
the Committee, it simply says that when the Commander in Chief 
of the Armed Forces of the United States, the President, calls you 
to combat duty, that at that moment you become conferred with 
American citizenship. 

I say this because you shouldn’t have to die in order to be post-
humously given American citizenship. Someone shouldn’t have to 
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go out and pay for and search out a death certificate for someone 
who has died defending this Nation in order to be granted Amer-
ican citizenship. I mean, think about it, Mr. Chairman. You apply 
for permanent residency. That takes time. By the time you sign 
up—and you know, we don’t take everybody these days. We make 
sure that we take the best qualified into our Armed Forces these 
days. 

Then, as Martin Frost, Congressman Martin Frost, you go into 
training. They check you out, they take your fingerprints. They 
find out who you are. They find out something about you during 
that time. And then you get more training. I mean, by the time this 
soldier takes that gun and is called to combat duty, of the 37,000 
noncitizens that currently are in the Armed Forces of the United 
States, about 10 percent of them are called to combat duty. So that 
is who we are talking about. 

And so all my bill proposes to do is to say, look, if you are willing 
to pay the highest tax in this body—which is the taxing body—of 
this great Nation of ours, if you are willing to pay the highest tax 
that any citizen or any member of a nation can pay, which is the 
tax of their life and their limb and their health, then at that mo-
ment that Nation should respond and say you are a complete mem-
ber of this great body of the United States of America. We are not 
going to wait for you to die. 

I mean, think about it. They have applied. We all have casework 
in our office where people have applied. And then, Mr. Chairman, 
they send them to combat duty, they send them to training, they 
can’t get back, they miss the exam date. 

Why are we waiting to give somebody on combat duty a civics 
test so they can become an American citizen? I mean, they have 
given us all a lesson in civics. An English test? They got that when 
they were in basic training. They wouldn’t have made it through 
without having a command of the English language. Security test, 
Mr. Chairman? What security clearance could they possibly need? 
We have given them the most sophisticated weapons known to 
mankind for them to use in defense of this Nation. So, obviously 
we have already crossed those thresholds. These are bureaucratic 
measures that we should somehow try to overcome. 

And secondly, Mr. Chairman, it says that those that gave life to 
that valiant soldier—their mother, their father, and those who will 
cary on life for that soldier, the spouse and the children, that im-
mediate family, something that we defend and cherish so much in 
everything that we do here in the Congress—that that soldier who 
makes sure that I am able to go back to my grandson that was 
born a couple of days ago and my children, and allows us to go 
back to our families and our spouses and see my mom and my dad 
and continue to cherish in that relationship, that that application 
doesn’t die. Because that literally is what happens. A permanent 
resident; it dies. Let it live because the Congress of the United 
States saw fit to do so. 

Thank you very much, Members of the Committee, and thank 
you very much, Mr. Chairman. 

Mr. HOSTETTLER. Thank you very much, Mr. Gutierrez. 
[The information follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE LUIS V. GUITIERREZ, A REPRESENTATIVE 
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF ILLINOIS 

Chairman Hostettler and Ranking Member Jackson Lee, thank you for holding 
this important hearing. I am grateful for the opportunity to testify before this Sub-
committee on my bill, the ‘‘Fairness for America’s Heroes Act’’ (H.R. 1850), which 
grants automatic citizenship to servicemembers called to combat duty and provides 
immigration protections to immediate family members who lose a loved one in mili-
tary service to our nation. 

The war in Iraq has, once again, highlighted the very important contributions and 
sacrifices non-citizen soldiers make to our military. Currently, there are more than 
37,000 non-citizens on active duty in our military and each year approximately 
7,000 new non-citizens join the armed forces. The presence of these brave men and 
women in our military is nothing new. Immigrants have fought in every war since 
the American Revolution. In fact, they account for 20 percent of Congressional 
Medal of Honor recipients. 

The war on terrorism and the war in Iraq have poignantly, and even tragically, 
highlighted the need to reform how immigration policy affects the brave, legal per-
manent residents currently serving in our military. I believe we all agree there is 
a need for laws that reflect the heroism and patriotism of our non-citizen soldiers. 

Although permanent residents on active duty usually have to wait three years be-
fore they can apply for citizenship, President Bush issued an Executive Order in 
July 2002 that allows them to apply for citizenship immediately. This was an appro-
priate, timely, and commendable use of his executive powers. Servicemembers, how-
ever, must still comply with the naturalization process and submit an application 
and supporting documentation, pay related fees, take an exam, participate in an 
interview and often have to wait long periods of time due to backlogs in application 
processing. A soldier’s ability to pursue citizenship continues to be further com-
plicated by their deployment to bases all over the world, well out of the reach of 
immigration service centers. 

My colleagues testifying today have proposed some important and creative solu-
tions to remove these barriers that non-citizen soldiers face in their pursuit of U.S. 
citizenship. I commend their efforts and express my whole-hearted support for their 
legislative initiatives to streamline the naturalization process for active duty 
servicemembers. I also ask your support, Mr. Chairman, and the support of this 
Subcommittee for the central provision of my bill that takes immigration reform a 
step further for those who are called to risk their lives in the most dangerous con-
flicts around the globe. I am talking about the brave men and women who are called 
to serve in combat zones. 

Of the tens of thousands of immigrant servicemembers on active duty, approxi-
mately 3,200 are currently serving in a combat zone. These brave men and women 
are willing to die defending our nation and it is imperative that we recognize their 
selflessness and their spirit—not only when one of them is killed in battle, but from 
the moment they are called up for combat duty. 

My bill would grant immediate citizenship to non-citizen soldiers who are serving 
honorably and called to combat duty service. The date they become citizens would 
coincide with the date they officially qualify for the combat zone exemption as de-
fined by the Internal Revenue Code. 

Within 30 days of being notified of the soldier’s naturalization, the Secretary of 
the Department of Homeland Security would issue an appropriate citizenship docu-
ment reflecting the date the soldier was sent into combat. 

An additional provision of H.R. 1850 would also create a contingency for surviving 
family members of noncitizen soldiers granted posthumous citizenship by protecting 
their eligibility to adjust status even after a soldier’s death. This and all other provi-
sions of my bill would take effect as if passed on September 11, 2001, thereby mak-
ing its reforms available to any servicemember who has served, or died, since that 
date. 

Unfortunately, because of needless barriers to citizenship, soldiers have been 
killed on the battlefield without ever realizing their dream of U.S. citizenship. I be-
lieve we need laws that accurately reflect their service and their sacrifice. All of 
those who serve—regardless of race, gender, or country of origin—are recognized as 
America’s heroes. My bill would allow them, rightfully and justly, to also be recog-
nized as Americans—a distinction they have earned and deserve. 

Mr. Chairman, I ask that the key provisions of my bill be included in any legisla-
tive vehicle that is considered and approved by this Subcommittee. No soldier serv-
ing our nation should ever have to come home in a body bag to be recognized as 
an American. I appeal to this Subcommittee for its support of my bill, and I thank 
you again for the opportunity to testify today. 
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I would be happy to answer any questions you may have. Thank you.

Mr. HOSTETTLER. Congressman Issa. 

STATEMENT OF HONORABLE DARRELL ISSA, A REPRESENTA-
TIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA 

Mr. ISSA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And I would like to give 
special thanks to the Ranking Member, Ms. Lee. We worked to-
gether on authoring my, I believe, narrow but importantly crafted 
piece of legislation. And without her help I don’t believe it would 
be the document it is here today. 

I will submit my printed statement for the record, and take the 
liberty of expressing perhaps an opinion borne both of my service 
on this Committee and my service in the military, to say that as 
the Chair and as the Chair of the full Committee deliberate how 
to roll together all of this legislation into what I believe will be a 
single bill, one that I look forward to supporting, there is a bal-
ancing act. 

And I think that all of us here below the dais are in agreement 
that we need to reform immigration as to our service members. We 
need to do it not in a rush to judgment because we were very proud 
of our military and what they did in faraway lands both in Afghan-
istan and in Iraq, but because it is the right thing to do and it is 
long overdue. 

I particularly would like to take note that the normal prohibition 
on active duty members of the military lobbying Members of Con-
gress was fortunately waived with Mr. Frost, and for a good rea-
son. I believe that Mr. Frost has hit on some very important points: 

First of all, that somebody could serve 2 years in the military, 
be honorably discharged, and find themselves less than the existing 
3 and having to go through this process. 

I also share with Congressman Frost the concern that we not 
lower to a level so low that someone could simply join the military, 
serve for a very short period of time, get their citizenship, depart 
the military under what might be characterized as honorable dis-
charge, but often isn’t. And I want to make a point, as someone 
who has been both an enlisted man and an officer and has dis-
charged men and women, we often discharge under what are called 
general, under honorable condition, honorable conditions, soldiers 
who their service wasn’t all that honorable. It wasn’t dishonorable, 
but it wasn’t all that honorable. And I think that practice in the 
military has to be taken into consideration when we look at short-
ening the period. 

I do believe that there is one thing that none of us as far as I 
can tell addressed specifically, and that is that if we are going to 
look at the period of service—and let us just say that we go with 
the 2-year for a moment. That if someone becomes injured—not 
killed, but injured, due to no fault of their own, and discharged as 
a result, we need to ensure that that does accelerate their consider-
ation to service. As you may all know, during that basic training 
and that advanced individual training and then when soldiers go 
into the training beyond that—I was airborne qualified. Jumping 
out of an airplane can be done pretty safely, but sooner or later, 
if you jump often enough, you may get injured and injured severely 
enough not to be able to continue to serve—that that is an area of 
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unique consideration that you may want to add to all of this legis-
lation. 

I will summarize and be available for questions by saying that 
although my piece of legislation with Ms. Jackson Lee is probably 
one of them that is narrow enough that it is not in doubt, when 
we look at adding all of these others, let us balance, please, Mr. 
Chairman, balance the possible shortening with the possibility that 
we would shorten it so much that we would create unfairly an abil-
ity for people to join the military for other than the honorable and 
right reasons that people should and do join the military. Citizen-
ship is granted for those who serve honorably in the military, not 
you join the military to get citizenship and then get out as fast as 
you can. And I hope we would keep with that tradition. 

Last, but very much not least, those who have died in perform-
ance of their duty for their country, we often talk about are they 
legal or are they not legal. I would hope that this Committee would 
never question somebody who has enlisted in the military, served 
their country, a country that wasn’t theirs, died honorably, we 
should never question whether or not they were in legal status 
when they enlisted. This should be the one exception to any and 
all consideration, because I believe that it is too late to second-
guess whether someone should have been admitted into the mili-
tary or not. And I would hope as we look to that in this type of 
legislation, that we not second-guess that, just as, Mr. Chairman, 
you said very well, it is almost impossible to second-guess citizen-
ship once granted; and, therefore, citizenship must be as it is 
today, nearly irrevocable. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I stand ready for questions. 
Mr. HOSTETTLER. Thank you, Congressman Issa. 
[The statement of Mr. Issa follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE DARRELL ISSA, A REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA 

Mr. Chairman, thank you for holding a hearing on House military naturalization 
bills including H.R. 1685, a bill I introduced to eliminate the prohibition on benefits 
for surviving spouses and children of non-citizen military personnel killed while on 
active duty during times of military hostilities. 

Camp Pendleton Marine Corps Base in my Congressional district is home to over 
50,000 Marines. Many of these Marines were deployed to the Middle East to free 
the people in Iraq from Saddam Hussein’s oppressive regime. In the early stages 
of the war in Iraq, uniformed Marines, nearly every day, presented me with next 
of kin (NOK) notices for those Marines killed in action from my district. One of the 
Marines that died for this country was an active duty non-U.S. citizen. I was told 
that he would receive posthumous citizenship—under current law, a strictly hon-
orary award. 

Existing immigration and naturalization law permits the President to award post-
humous citizenship to non-citizens killed in any military hostility, but denies immi-
gration benefits for their spouse and children. Honorary posthumous citizenship is 
a hollow benefit for a fallen hero if his spouse and children are subsequently asked 
to leave the country that he died defending. We should honor the sacrifice of fallen 
heroes by allowing their spouses and children to enjoy the benefits and freedoms 
of the country they were fighting to defend, and would have eventually gained had 
their loved one not perished. 

My bill will amend the Immigration and Nationality Act (INA) to allow spouses 
and children of those granted posthumous citizenship to self petition because their 
primary sponsor has died in combat. This bill does not automatically grant anyone 
citizenship. Spouses and children will still need to apply for citizenship and meet 
certain background requirements defined in the INA. 

There are nearly 38,000 non-U.S. citizens serving in our nation’s armed forces. 
When these men and women are again called upon to protect this nation, I want 

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 14:26 Jun 04, 2003 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00027 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6621 G:\WORK\IMMIG\050603\86950.000 HJUD2 PsN: 86950



24

to them to know that if they make the ultimate sacrifice for America their family 
will not face a cruel and unnecessary legal sanction. 

Mr. Chairman, thank you again for the opportunity to testify before for your com-
mittee. I stand ready to answer any questions you may have.

Mr. HOSTETTLER. Congresswoman Solis. I must say at the outset 
I apologize for the mispronouncing your name. With my last name, 
I should be more sensitive to this. I apologize for that. And Con-
gresswoman Solis, you are welcome to give your testimony. 

STATEMENT OF HONORABLE HILDA L. SOLIS, A REPRESENTA-
TIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA 

Ms. SOLIS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and also Rank-
ing Member Jackson Lee and Members of this Subcommittee that 
are here today. I am especially happy to be here to be able to 
present H.R. 1814, the ‘‘Naturalization and Family Protection for 
Military Members Act.’’

As you know, during the past month and a half we have all been 
saddened by the many deaths of our soldiers that have been killed 
in Iraq. And like many other service men and women before them 
who have lost their lives in defense of our country, these soldiers 
are true heroes, and we honor them and their families. 

Over 100 U.S. military members have been killed in the war on 
Iraq. Many in Congress and around the country have been sur-
prised to learn that among these fallen heroes were at least 10 sol-
diers that were not U.S. citizens. One of them happened to be one 
of my constituents. It is a young man, Lance Corporal Francisco 
Martinez Flores from the city of Duarte in the 32nd Congressional 
District of California, Los Angeles County. He was 20 years old. 
Martinez Flores was born in Guadalajara, Mexico, and came to the 
U.S. with his family at the age of 3. He attended our public schools 
there in Duarte, participated in the Boy Scouts, and played football 
in high school. At the age of 18, he enlisted in the Marines. He was 
killed in action on March 25th when his tank plunged into the Eu-
phrates River in Iraq; 1,500 people packed a local church that I 
went to in attendance for the ceremony to memorialize him. It is 
the first time that I had seen so many people in our community 
unite around one flag and one soldier and one family, a family that 
gave their son, their oldest son. 

Lance Corporal Francisco Martinez Flores was just two weeks 
shy of earning his U.S. citizenship, but he died. He never got to re-
alize that. His family felt enormous pride when he was granted 
citizenship by the President. But that didn’t go far enough. It 
doesn’t go far enough for his siblings, for his brothers and sisters, 
and for his parents.He was just one of thousands of lawful perma-
nent residents who currently serve our military now. And now, as 
we welcome home our men and women in uniform, we should 
honor the sacrifices of soldiers like Lance Corporal Martinez Flores 
and their families for ensuring the ability of immigrant soldiers, 
legal permanent soldiers, to gain citizenship in a timely manner. 

The legislation that I have introduced is the most comprehensive, 
in my opinion, to help provide the military with the tools to natu-
ralize these individuals. It includes provisions in Congressman 
Frost’s Citizenship for American Troops Act, of which I am a strong 
supporter. And these provisions would waive naturalization fees, 
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allow naturalization interviews and citizenship oath to take place 
abroad, and shorten the 3-year service requirement to 2 years. It 
is—and I have to state that it is a hardship for many of our young 
men to come back to this country after serving abroad, having to 
pay for their air fare and then pay for those legalization fees to 
come here to receive the oath of office. Why can’t we open up our 
doors in our local consulate offices abroad to allow them to go 
through the ceremonies there and waive those fees? 

I want to commend Congressman Frost, who was working on this 
issue long before the war on Iraq. H.R. 1814 builds upon his provi-
sions by ensuring that the ability of members of the Selective Serv-
ice Reserves would also be included in this act. This provision is 
included because recruiting needs are immediate during wartime. 
And I say that because I also had an opportunity to meet with local 
Reservists in my own district, some of whom are young women who 
were preparing to go to war. Two days before I had met with them, 
they were already scheduled to go to Seattle, Washington and then 
be departed out to the Middle East. 

And I say that because many of them were perhaps, for at least 
the past 6 months, in preparation for war. Why can’t they also be 
a part of those individuals that would be granted, at least in a 
timely manner, citizenship? 

They too deserve, in my opinion, special recognition for their 
bravery and sacrifice. The final aspect of my bill, one that I feel 
very strongly about, would establish immigration protections for 
the immediate family. And I say that because the family of soldiers 
like Francisco, whose parents may not have obtained their perma-
nent legal status here, who not be eligible because their son had 
died serving our country, I think it is only fitting that we allow 
them an opportunity, they play by the rules, they pay taxes, they 
have no criminal background, they are here, they gave their son or 
daughter. They should also be allowed those protections. 

So my bill goes in that direction. And I am proud to say that this 
is a comprehensive bipartisan piece of legislation, and I am happy 
that Congressman Cannon, a Member of the Subcommittee, is also 
a co-author. I thank the gentleman for his support. 

Other Ranking Members include Congressman Conyers, Chair-
man David Dreier, who sits next to me in my neighboring district 
there in Los Angeles County, Congressman Chris Smith, Lane 
Evans and other Members. In addition, this bill has a companion 
measure in the Senate, Senate bill 922, and that also enjoys bipar-
tisan support. 

This bill is supported also by a broad range of organizations. We 
have worked very hard with this Committee staff and my staff to 
see that we could get a bipartisan piece of legislation that could 
take care of the concerns that our constituents are feeling, but also 
those various service groups that we also place honor upon. And I 
would like to list them: The Veterans of Foreign Wars, the Blue 
Star Mothers of America, the National Guard Association of the 
United States, and the Noncommissioned Officers Association of 
the United States. It includes various other organizations that are 
also helping to advocate for this measure. 

I also have received the endorsement of the congressional His-
panic caucus, most of—more than half of the Members that have 
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come on the bill. I would ask that this bill be given consideration. 
I also would like to mention in this hearing the possible oppor-
tunity to see the 2-year limit reduced to one. That is something 
that we should talk about, definitely. But I also know that there 
are individuals outside of this particular hearing room that would 
like to see that we keep at least the limit at 2 years because we 
are looking at military service. And that is currently a require-
ment. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman and Members. 

Mr. HOSTETTLER. Thank you, Congresswoman Solis. 
[The statement of Ms. Solis follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE HILDA L. SOLIS, A REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA 

Thank you Chairman Hostettler and Ranking Member Jackson-Lee for inviting 
me to speak before the Subcommittee today about H.R. 1814, the Naturalization and 
Family Protection for Military Members Act. 

During the past month and half, we have all been saddened by the news of sol-
diers who have been killed while serving in Iraq. Like the many other servicemen 
and women before them who have lost their lives in defense of our country, these 
soldiers are true heroes, and we honor them and their families. 

Over 100 U.S. military members have been killed in the war with Iraq. Many in 
Congress and around the country have been surprised to learn that among these 
fallen heroes were at least ten soldiers that were not U.S. citizens. 

One of them, Lance Corporal Francisco Martinez Flores, was from Duarte, Cali-
fornia, in my district. Martinez Flores was born in Guadalajara, Mexico, and came 
to the U.S. with his family at age 3. He attended public schools, participated in Boy 
Scouts, and played football for his high school. At the age of 18, Martinez Flores 
enlisted in the Marines. He was killed in action on March 25th when his tank 
plunged into the Euphrates River. Fifteen hundred people packed his church and 
the surrounding streets for his funeral to show their love and respect for this fallen 
hero. 

Lance Corporal Martinez Flores was just two weeks shy of earning his U.S. citi-
zenship when he was killed. His family felt enormous pride when he was granted 
citizenship posthumously. 

Martinez Flores joins a long tradition of immigrant soldiers who have died in 
service to the United States. He was just one of thousands of lawful permanent resi-
dents who currently serve in the military. 

Now, as we welcome home our men and women in uniform, we should honor the 
sacrifices of soldiers like Lance Corporal Martinez Flores and their families by en-
suring the ability of immigrant soldiers to gain citizenship in a timely fashion. 

The legislation I introduced, H.R. 1814, is the most comprehensive of the military 
naturalization bills. It includes the provisions in Congressman Frost’s Citizenship 
for America’s Troops Act, of which I am a strong supporter. These provisions would 
waive naturalization fees, allow naturalization interviews and the citizenship oath 
to take place abroad, and shorten the three-year service requirement to apply for 
naturalization to two years. I want to commend Congressman Frost, who was work-
ing on this issue long before the war in Iraq as part of his continuing commitment 
to protect the rights of all military families. 

H.R. 1814 builds upon the Frost provisions by ensuring the ability of Members 
of the Selective Reserves to expedite their naturalization application during times 
of hostility. This provision is included because recruiting needs are immediate dur-
ing wartime and readiness is essential. During the war with Iraq, many reservists 
were activated, and many more were expected to be called up at a moment’s notice 
to defend our country. They too deserve special recognition for their bravery and 
sacrifice. 

The final aspect of my legislation—one I feel very strongly about—would establish 
immigration protections for immediate family members of soldiers killed in action. 
These military families have paid the ultimate sacrifice in losing their loved one in 
service to our country. The least we can do for these grieving families is to express 
our collective gratitude for their sacrifices by ensuring their ability to apply for U.S. 
citizenship. 

I am proud to say that this comprehensive legislation has been met with strong 
bipartisan support. Congressman Cannon, a Member of this Subcommittee, is a co-
author. Other cosponsors include: Ranking Member Conyers, Chairman Dreier, and 
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Congressmen Chris Smith and Lane Evans, Chairman and Ranking Member of the 
House Veterans Affairs Committee. 

H.R. 1814 is supported by a broad range of organizations, including the Veterans 
of Foreign Wars, the Blue Star Mothers of America, the National Guard Association 
of the United States, the Non-Commissioned Officers Association of the United 
States, the National Council of La Raza, the National Asian Pacific American Legal 
Consortium, the American Immigration Lawyers Association, and the Air Force Ser-
geants Association. It has also been endorsed by the Congressional Hispanic Caucus. 

Several weeks ago, I had the opportunity to help relaunch a support hotline that 
serves the many Latino immigrant families in the Los Angeles area who have loved 
ones serving in the military. The hotline is crucial to immigrant families who may 
find it difficult to obtain information about their loved ones due to language bar-
riers. 

At the event, I had the opportunity to meet many of these proud family members. 
The families displayed photographs of their loved ones, and I’ve brought several of 
these pictures here today. 

The soldiers in these pictures may not yet be U.S. citizens, but it is clear that 
they and their families love this country. On their behalf, I am proud to be working 
with my colleagues in Congress to enact a comprehensive bill that recognizes the 
sacrifices of these soldiers and their families. 

I’m pleased that this Subcommittee has agreed to address this important issue. 
I want to thank the Chairman and Ranking Member again for allowing me to tes-

tify today. I also want to thank Chairman Sensenbrenner and Ranking Member 
Conyers for their commitment to this issue and for the assistance of their staff 
throughout this process. 

Thank you.

Mr. HOSTETTLER. We will now enter the time of questions based 
on the 5-minute rule. First of all, Congressman Hastings, why did 
you decide to lower the current 3-year military service requirement 
to 1 year now in your new legislation? 

Mr. HASTINGS. It is probably just the reality of the legislative 
process. I feel very strongly in my initial bill that it should be zero 
very simply, because of what we all read of those that gave their 
life. So I felt the proper time period would have been zero. But we 
all know that when you introduce legislation that is the start of the 
process and not the end of the process. And so, in discussions that 
I had with a number of Members, discussions with various organi-
zations, I felt that a compromise there has to be a time period, 
then it should be 1 year. But it was simply the reality of trying to 
get something that can pass. 

Again, if I had my druthers and I were a benevolent dictator, like 
all of us would be, individually we would have ideal legislation 
with the one that we would introduce. I recognize this is the start 
of process and not the end, and I feel a one year time period is ap-
propriate. I might add also from the time that I was in the service 
the training is much more extensive now in a longer period of time. 
Congressman Frost alluded it to that in his testimony and I cer-
tainly agree. So by the time you get to a point where somebody 
would be potentially in a combat situation or in a death situation 
probably he would have satisfied that 1 year any way. So, it is a 
combination of all of those factors that I think it is—I just think 
bottom line the time period ought to be shortened. That is the bot-
tom line. 

Mr. HOSTETTLER. Very good. Thank you. Congressman Jones, did 
you consider lowering the 3-year military service requirement as 
part of your legislation? 

Mr. JONES. No, sir. Primarily my concern was when I commu-
nicated with the wife of the fallen hero as well as to the lady who 
is in charge of working with the judge advocates office at Camp 
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Lejeune. My bill just primarily dealt with the fact that the spouse, 
the surviving spouse of a fallen hero should not have to as they are 
trying to become American citizens start the process again. So 
what we basically are saying is that we should eliminate the 2-year 
limit in that situation where you have a spouse who has been 
killed or died in training for this country. 

Mr. HOSTETTLER. I don’t think I asked the question correctly. Did 
you consider it? And if not, was there a reason why you did not 
consider lowering the requirement? 

Mr. JONES. No, basically I did not. 
Mr. HOSTETTLER. Okay. Congressman Gutierrez, I understand 

that your bill currently to mean that a soldier ordered to service 
would be automatically granted citizenship without having to apply 
for naturalization; is that correct, that has been called into combat? 

Mr. GUTIERREZ. At the moment that soldier is called into combat, 
and I want to reiterate there are 37,000, but only a little over 3,000 
that are called into active duty combat, that the moment, so that 
we would never go into a situation where we have to go search for 
a death certificate and apply for one and go through this process, 
which is a process in which most cases works out, but it is after 
the death of the soldier. The Internal Revenue Code, for example, 
there is a provision in the Internal Revenue Code when you go into 
active duty, combat duty, you get a tax break. I would think that 
as a country if we are thinking of a tax break for someone, we 
would think of that citizenship. And that comes because when Car-
dinal Mahoney in Los Angeles presided over the memorial service 
of Lance Corporal Gutierrez, suggested that he felt such a burden 
as an American citizen and as a leader of a religious community 
that that Lance Corporal would now have to go about the process 
of searching and seeking that American citizenship. 

Mr. HOSTETTLER. Thank you. Congressman Solis, in your bill, in 
your statement, you refer to permitting brothers and sisters to re-
ceive immigration benefits. But your bill seems not to include 
them. Is that a correct——

Ms. SOLIS. Actually, we would want to allow for their brothers 
or sisters or siblings, if they hadn’t, to self-petition. If, for example, 
this young man that I indicated passed away and his sister or 
brother did not have an application pending, they could self-peti-
tion. If they were already in the process, then this would continue, 
you know, in that process there. So it would be uninterrupted. But 
I would also just like to clarify what we are looking at here, in 
many cases, are families that have lived here for several years. 

And in this case of this young individual who passed away, was 
here at the age of 3, went through our public school system and 
what have you. And it is unfortunate that he was not eligible at 
the time to receive citizenship in his family. There are still mem-
bers there that are not citizens, are now precluded or not given any 
advantage. So to me it is an advantage or benefit that is well de-
served. 

Mr. HOSTETTLER. Thank you, Congressman. I now yield to the 
Ranking Member, Ms. Jackson Lee for questions. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. Thank you very much. As I said earlier, all 
of the presentations and the ideas of the legislative initiatives are 
excellent. Mr. Chairman, I think our challenge will be to ensure 
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that we fully represent the talents and the intent of these legisla-
tive initiatives. I would like to first pose a question to Mr. Frost 
and acknowledge, as my good friend and colleague from California 
has done, is Mr. Frost has brought this to our attention some time 
ago in over a period of more than a year. 

So Mr. Frost, you have insight through the very fine expert that 
you have had contact with, the hardship of not being able to proc-
ess at duty post and maybe some occurrences that may have nego-
tiated the very fine service of individuals who have not been able 
to process. 

Mr. FROST. Well, I thank the gentlelady for her question. I really 
appreciate your service on this particular Subcommittee and on be-
half of our delegation, it has been very important for the time that 
have you devoted to it. There aren’t individual stories, there are a 
lot of stories in terms of the difficulty it is. The key thing is that 
as I indicated in my testimony and several others have alluded to, 
the cost of coming back here of buying a round-trip ticket to the 
United States from wherever they may be station can be very, very 
significant. 

And many of these individuals come from basically a modest 
means. And to have to spend $1,000 or $1,500 for a round-trip tick-
et rather than being interviewed at the consulate where they may 
be or at their duty station really is a barrier they shouldn’t have 
to face when they are risking their lives for our country. 

And also there are great scheduling delays when someone is on 
active duty in a foreign country and they have to schedule an inter-
view with their particular, back here in the United States, I have 
had my caseworkers, not just my wife, but caseworkers who work 
for me in my office in Texas have told me the great problem this 
causes and that sometimes people have to rescheduled several 
times because they can’t get away from their unit, they can’t come 
back to meet the initial appointment. 

I had a press conference in my district where I had three sol-
diers, two of whom were women, one is a young man who came and 
talked about the difficulty that they had had in just scheduling 
when they would do their interviews when they were back in the 
United States, when they were stationed abroad. And this was a 
very real problem. And we shouldn’t be posing those kind of bar-
riers, we shouldn’t be electing those kind of barriers for something 
that should be easy. We want to recognize this service. We want 
to honor this service and ought to make this as easy as possible. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. I think all of us have found individuals in our 
respective districts that have had this encounter. And I would ven-
ture to say that if you would ask any American whether or not that 
was a process or the procedure, they would be shocked to see a doc-
ument that they have to leave their duty post in order to complete 
their paperwork. And I am going to—I would like to raise this 
question for Congresswoman Solis and Issa and Gutierrez, and you 
can follow up, I would like to hear particularly because I think this 
is a very important point, the hardship that your deceased con-
stituents family now faces with respect to the question of their sta-
tus or their ability to petition for citizenship. 

Ms. SOLIS. Well, it becomes very, very difficult for them. And I 
think is even one other example that is currently in play in Los 
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Angeles. There is a soldier who is serving right now, and he is a 
legal permanent resident. His mother is from Guatemala. She is 
now in the process of being deported. And unfortunately, there is 
no recourse in the law right now for this parent. 

This bill that I am proposing would actually help to provide pro-
tections for her. And of course, there is sensitivity around this en-
tire issue and I understand that. It is very complicated. But there 
are a lot of good things that I think can come out of this. And fami-
lies currently that I have come into contact with and I have re-
cently seen many of them in my district in the area of east Los An-
geles that I represent, the high number of young men that are cur-
rently serving us whose parents are LPRs, are hoping to seek some 
status here as well, knowing that their child, their son or their 
daughter may not come back. Many of them are on very fixed low 
incomes. They even rely on the support of that soldier that is 
abroad. Once that is in jeopardy, you can see where this is going. 

It is indeed a hardship. It isn’t just Hispanic community, it is 
also the Asian community, the Filipinos, people from other coun-
tries who are serving us right now to protect our freedoms. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. Ask your kind indulgence of additional minute 
for the Members to responds to the question. 

Mr. HOSTETTLER. Without objection. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. Representative Issa, let me just build on Con-

gresswoman Solis’s point, and Representative Gutierrez may want 
to add to the earlier question that I posed, but in the legislation 
that we have had the pleasure of working together on, we allow the 
spouse and child to petition for immediate relative status. Looking 
at the criteria and the hurdles that they have to ascend, meaning 
all the listing of good credentials and no criminal activity, can we 
consider the idea of having a self-petition for the immediate rel-
ative in looking at that to see where that would take us in terms 
of the numbers? I think the deportation is a separate issue. I want 
to narrow it to the issue of the first, I think, set of circumstances 
of the deceased individual who Congresswoman Solis mentioned 
and those brothers and sisters. But let me yield to you. 

Mr. ISSA. First of all, I think you are exactly right that no matter 
what the numbers are, the numbers who have given their lives are 
relatively small, and we owe them something we can’t give them. 
It was one of the reasons that when you and I talked about this 
whole question of giving posthumous citizenship and nothing else, 
it is specifically taking away what would otherwise be the rights 
of citizenship, it became obvious what we were giving was pretty 
empty to the dead and we were giving nothing to the living. 

I think the interesting thing about the deportation of somebody 
whose member is serving overseas, I find it interesting that I even 
watched an episode of MASH from many years ago in which that 
was the scenario of how to keep the mother of a soldier from being 
deported. They finally, I guess, she was Swedish, they finally got 
her a job with diplomatic status at the Swedish consulate because 
that was MASH and they could do that. 

The reality is if a soldier is serving overseas we have a statute 
that says that you, in fact, cannot divorce that soldier while he or 
she is overseas. We have that for a reason. The soldier or sailor or 
Marine is not there to fight for their rights and to make their case. 
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It would seem just as reasonable that you not deport an immediate 
family member who lives under the support or help or assistance 
of that soldier, sailor, or Marine during their deployment overseas. 
It is a small request, but it is very consistent with what we do with 
other domestic questions. 

And last but not least, I think the biggest question you are going 
to decide that will be very big and very different, will force the 
State Department to make material changes, is this question of 
citizenship being granted while overseas. And I would only say that 
just less than a year ago in the air coming out of Kuwait, I reen-
listed a soldier. And by the way, because it was combat, there were 
no taxes on it. But if I can reenlist somebody any place a soldier’s 
foot stands, and it is considered good enough to be the United 
States, isn’t an American embassy or consulate or, in my opinion, 
any place a soldier’s foot stands on foreign soil, American enough 
to reenlist—or to grant them citizenship there? I would strongly 
suggest that we allow the broadest definition of what the United 
States is in our legislation so that we can, in fact, allow for citizen-
ship to be granted anywhere, any time an appropriate officer is 
there to give the oath and the soldier is qualified. Thank you. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. Thank you very much. 
Mr. Gutierrez. 
Mr. GUTIERREZ. Anybody, one, we all know that the INS, when 

they take the fingerprints of an applicant, only considers them reli-
able for 6 months, so that we have issues of soldiers on active duty 
on the combat front, which are sent notices to come back to take 
fresh fingerprints. Again, what is the security issue here for that 
soldier? I don’t see any. We have given them a gun, we have given 
them the highest technology, we want them to take a fingerprint 
test again. 

Secondly is that permanent residents are only allowed to petition 
for their children and their spouses. Well, what about their par-
ents? Should mom or dad be deported because that petition is not 
available to that soldier? And so I looked at all of the different leg-
islation, and one of the areas I just looked at I said combat duty, 
they have got the gun, they are on the front, should we wait for 
them to die before they become an American citizen? Given the fact 
that we all know that there are delays, and all of them have them 
in our offices of 2, 3, 4 years in the immigration process to become 
an American citizen. We shouldn’t have that delay. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HOSTETTLER. The Chair now recognizes the gentleman from 

Iowa, Mr. King for 5 minutes. 
Mr. KING. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to thank all 

the panelists for your testimony here. It is unusual to see this kind 
of a panel with such a bipartisan cross-section, and one that has 
so much in common with their viewpoint that you brought to this 
table. Each testimony has been interesting to me. I just reflect that 
as I evaluate this, I really want to take a piece of paper and draw 
a line down through it and list all the categories that you have ad-
dressed here, and the nuances of those categories, and then try to 
sort through and say where do I disagree with you, because it is 
hard for me to find those. 
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I would say, Mr. Gutierrez, your testimony has been the most 
compelling. Maybe it is because you emote better, but also you fo-
cused on the call to combat duty. That is the issue that I think 
would have the least resistance by any part. So I propose my first 
question to you, one that I am having trouble answering myself, 
what is going to be the other side of this argument? I mean, you 
all come to the table with essentially a theme that is consistent 
here and it is legitimate here, but what are we going to hear as 
criticism on the other side of the argument. 

Mr. GUTIERREZ. They will say people are going to sign up so they 
can become citizens right away. Well, number one, let’s remember 
that the President of the United States has already waived the 3 
years. So I really don’t understand what the discussion and the de-
bate is about. He did it. It was almost unanimous, the applause 
and the acclaim for an action well taken by the President of the 
United States in a time of war. These are our best, that is what 
we call them when we recruit them, our best and brightest in our 
Nation. They are legally in the United States. No one, I think, in 
their right mind, is going to think that somebody is going to join 
the Armed Forces of the United States to go from a 5-year wait to 
a 3-year wait in order to process a citizenship application. And so, 
I think they might think that that is what they are going to do. 

I would just say that, look, even being born in this country and 
having served in the Armed Forces, as Timothy McVeigh did, does 
not guarantee that you are not going to be involved in some act of 
terrorism. I wish that was the test. It would be such a more won-
derful country. So I thank you for your comments. I think that 
might be the thing. I don’t think we diminish it because they are 
giving their lives. 

Mr. KING. Mr. Issa. 
Mr. ISSA. I think one more item, Mr. King, would be this whole 

question of honorable service. And I think the Congressman said 
it very well. Your going to the service isn’t to get citizenship. On 
the other hand, your raising your right hand and agreeing to go to 
basic training doesn’t make you a good soldier or your service 
characterizable as honorable. It is one of the reasons that I am a 
little bit concerned about going to zero under any conditions other 
than posthumously, because whatever time is expired, that is all 
we have. But I have no doubt that once the military can make a 
determination that the service can be characterized as honorable, 
whether you choose to reduce it to 1 year, or perhaps go with Mr. 
Frost’s 2-year proposal, I think you achieve what you want to 
achieve, and completely shun all criticism of whether or not people 
have earned a unique acceleration of their citizenship. 

Mr. FROST. If I could add, Mr. King, I have met with a cross-sec-
tion of veterans organizations in my district in Texas. They have 
emphasized the same point that Mr. Issa did, as long as the service 
is honorable and there is a sufficient period of time to determine 
that the service is honorable, then they fully embrace this also. But 
they do have that threshold of honorable service. 

Mr. KING. I am a little unclear about what the definition is for 
a call-to-combat duty. Does that include stateside duty during a 
time of crisis? 
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Mr. GUTIERREZ. We use the Internal Revenue Code. So if they 
qualify under the Internal Revenue Code for combat duty is—we 
tried to find a test. 

Mr. KING. So that would be consistent with that? 
Mr. GUTIERREZ. With combat duty, yes. 
Mr. KING. Thank you. I would add, also, as I listen to these 

things, something that I think is essential—citizenship needs to be 
precious. It needs to have value in order for it to be—also have 
value to this country. Certainly service in the military is a very 
powerful indicator of that commitment to that value. The citizen-
ship test portion of the naturlaization requirements as applied to 
the military and asking that it be provided within the military 
doesn’t seem to me to be too much to ask. 

It is a civics lesson that prepares one for the citizenship test. I 
think that is essential. I think that goes with the person for a life-
time. I have met people that have been in this country for 20 years 
and didn’t know they weren’t citizens. I think it would be essential 
for them to go through that process, but I don’t think it is difficult 
to do that on a foreign land either. 

Mr. Frost. 
Mr. FROST. I do want to go back, too, to the point that we should 

avoid air situation where you are going to have a revocation of citi-
zenship. I think the period of time should be long enough, whatever 
that period is agreed upon, so that you won’t have a large number 
of attempts by our Government to revoke someone’s citizenship. I 
think that is a direction that we should avoid at all costs. 

Mr. KING. Mr. Issa. 
Mr. ISSA. I might mention in my travels around the world al-

though Mexico allows dual citizenship, as some other countries do, 
for a great many countries taking the oath of citizenship in the 
U.S., revokes permanently your citizenship. So if you quickly enlist 
somebody and give them citizenship you might very well find out 
that no, their country is not going to accept them back just because 
you have revoked it. So then you end up with something that we 
deal with a nightmare, which U.S. take away their citizenship and 
nobody else wants them either. 

So I do agree with Mr. Frost that this is the most important item 
is to balance it so that we don’t have to increase the amount of rev-
ocations of citizenship. 

Mr. KING. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HOSTETTLER. Thank you, Mr. King. The Chair now recog-

nizes the gentlelady from California, Ms. Sánchez. 
Ms. SÁNCHEZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And thank you to all 

our panelists who have taken the time to come and testify today. 
Mr. Frost, you mentioned your bill would reduce the time require-
ment down to 2 years, and there seems to be some debate whether 
2 years is too short or whether 1 year is long enough. Do you have 
any concerns with Mr. Hastings’ recommendation of reducing it 
down to a year, that is to say, I know that you mentioned the attri-
tion rates in the first 2 years. Is there a significant difference be-
tween the second versus first year? 

Mr. FROST. I don’t fully know the answer to that question. That 
is a question the Committee may want to pose to people in the 
military to people with the Department of Defense. The only infor-
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mation I have is the attrition rate during the first 2 years, al-
though I am being handed something which may be more helpful. 

Ms. SÁNCHEZ. I will allow you a moment. 
Mr. FROST. My very efficient staff has—I will have to ask them—

let me ask a question. The information that I have been provided 
by my staff, which I believe they obtain from the Defense Depart-
ment, was that DOD-wide, that is, all the services, and this is by 
year and we would be happy to submit this into the record, that 
the percent loss during the first 6 months seems to be in the range 
of 11 to 12 percent, as high as 15 percent in 1 year—in 2 of the 
years, 1993 and 1994, percent lost at 12 months, it seems to me 
as high as 20 percent in 1 year, and percent lost at 14 months then 
is as high as 26 percent. 

So there is—it does increase in terms of the amount of time. It 
is not a flat amount, if that is what your asking, Ms. Sánchez. It 
is something that has to be considered. Because the services them-
selves have different amounts of time for their basic training and 
for their advanced individual training. And I think the key is hav-
ing a long enough period of time so that we don’t have a great deal 
of—so that we have compensated for whatever attrition will occur, 
if it is high, it does rise to as high as 25 percent over a period of 
2 years, although that 25 percent doesn’t occur just during the first 
6 months or during the first 12 months, it is cumulative and occurs 
the longer that you are in. 

Ms. SÁNCHEZ. Thank you, Mr. Frost. Mr. Jones, from your testi-
mony, I am not sure that I gathered whether or not—I know your 
bill specifically deals with spouses who have applied for citizenship 
and are somewhere in the process. Is your bill—would your bill, 
and I believe that your bill addresses those who are killed during 
active military service, would it also cover soldiers killed while they 
are enlisted, although they may not be involved in combat service? 

Mr. JONES. Yes, ma’am, it does. This is the—this would cover 
anyone that is in uniform and should they be killed in a car acci-
dent or training and they have the spouse who is in the process, 
they would be covered. 

Ms. SÁNCHEZ. Thank you. Mr. Issa, you expressed a little bit of 
concern about shortening the length of service required from the 3 
years. Are you—would you be opposed to shortening it to 2 years? 

Mr. ISSA. Not at all. As a matter of fact, I think 2 years is the 
optimum date. If we reinstate a draft, as Mr. Rangel is asking to 
us do, it would be a 2-year draft. The 2-year enlistment still exists 
in some services. So to say that you need 3 years when you can 
actually only be in 2 years in some cases, as I said, also the possi-
bility that for medical, let’s just say the chute doesn’t open properly 
and you end up broken into pieces, which really does happen dur-
ing training, in original training and later training, there is a pos-
sibility you would need to have to deal with that. 

I am very concerned about the 1 year or zero, because I know al-
together too well that you can go through 8, 9 months of training, 
some people do fine in training, and then they immediately, imme-
diately prove that they are not terribly interested in being soldiers 
once they get through the training. I think optimally 2 years is the 
compromise. I think Mr. Frost’s figures looking at the attrition 
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rate, we don’t want to grant citizenship to that 25 percent who got 
in the military and didn’t serve honorably. 

Ms. SÁNCHEZ. I would ask unanimous consent for one more 
minute to ask one last question. 

Mr. HASTINGS. Could I respond to that? 
Mr. HOSTETTLER. Without objection. 
Mr. HASTINGS. Just to put the figures correctly here, if those en-

listed in 1998 and 1999, the fallout in DOD-wide in both cases in 
the first year was nearly 20 percent; 1 year it was 20 percent, the 
next year it was 19 percent. So the biggest fallout is going be the 
first year. You have a very small fallout the second year. The impli-
cation of that is very obvious. The period of getting the best people 
to stay longer is more pronounced the longer they are in. You are 
going to get the people that are less desirable, presumably, out the 
first year. That is one of the reasons in response to the Chairman’s 
question that one of the factors that I offer the 1 year compromise 
rather than the zero. 

Ms. SÁNCHEZ. Point very well made. 
Ms. Solis, currently it seems that we have some bills that will 

address the specific situation where a spouse who is married to a 
citizen—or married to a legal permanent resident who is serving in 
the military, has submitted her application, his or her, I should 
say, application for citizenship, and then the spouse dies and is 
awarded the posthumous citizenship, and there are some bills spe-
cific to addressing if she hasn’t been married—he or she has not 
been married for 2 years. 

What is the current status of the law if the noncitizen spouse 
has—is not in the process or hasn’t yet applied for citizenship when 
their spouse is deployed? Do they have any protections whatsoever? 

Ms. SOLIS. No. That is the purpose of our legislation is to provide 
an opportunity for an individual in that situation to hopefully self-
petition, be allowed that opportunity, and in the case of some of the 
soldiers that have passed away in Iraq, I know that in the case of, 
say, a parent, the parent has—is an LPR also, but having had their 
son killed, they still at this time would have to wait a longer dura-
tion period. If this bill is enacted, it would actually help to dis-
continue to secure that they are not disadvantaged and that they 
are not lost in that process. To me, this is one of the better at-
tempts to try to secure that all those family members that haven’t 
petitioned have an opportunity to do that. And those that are in 
play continue to have their applications processed and be taken 
care of appropriately with have guarantees written into the law. 

Ms. SÁNCHEZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HOSTETTLER. I thank the gentlelady from California. In con-

clusion, I want to thank the Members of this panel——
Ms. JACKSON LEE. If you would yield for just one question, I 

would appreciate it. 
Mr. HOSTETTLER. Without objection. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. Again, I want to emphasize, I appreciate the 

Chairman and I appreciate the Chairman of the full Committee 
and the Ranking Member of the full Committee for the urgency be-
hind this legislation. Mr. Chairman, I think this is a signal to the 
Members here, and I look at the number, evenly divided between 
Republicans and Democrats that maybe this Subcommittee on Im-
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migration will be open to many more immigration-legislative initia-
tives. You see, I have my Chairman smiling. That will help us 
gain——

Mr. ISSA. Here, here. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE.—earned access to legalization as we look to 

the future. But I think this is a very fine signal that we can work 
together around common issues that are clearly important. I want 
to just pose a question to Congresswoman Solis, and if the other 
Members would answer it because I think in her legislation that 
there is a singular point besides the other very excellent proposals 
and the excellent analysis given by Members of this question of rel-
atives. I define it, I don’t want to misspeak, siblings. I know you 
can get relatives far and wide, and those of us who come from mi-
nority communities and maybe immigrant communities, Mr. Chair-
man, and I think the whole Nation is an immigrant community, 
you know how extended families are. 

So I am trying to be sensible about this. I would think, in light 
of your constituent, you had a mother and father and then siblings. 
So I would ask you about this family member scenario, whether 
you would be willing, or whether your legislation would focus on 
the siblings. You say relatives, but keeping it in that definition. 
And then also your flexibility on, you know, some of the waivers. 

As you well know, there are many, many waivers here, but I 
think this is an excellent idea and I would like to find common 
ground. I would like the Members to comment on what they think 
about the sibling concept as it relates to including them in this 
process. 

Ms. SOLIS. You are absolutely right. This issue is a very impor-
tant issue. I am very open to crafting something a little bit more 
definitive. In the case of Francisco Flores Martinez, his sister is 
currently not in status. And this certainly would be an opportunity 
for someone like that to be able to petition. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. I appreciate it. 
Mr. ISSA. I think what I said earlier when we are talking about 

fallen heroes we are talking about a very small group that we can 
give nothing to that person any longer. We can grant them citizen-
ship, but what is that—I don’t see written it on the tombstone nor-
mally, it probably won’t say Lance Corporal U.S. Citizen Post-
humously. So it may be the best example where we can reach out 
and try to expand anything and everything that we can give, if you 
will, to say thank you to that soldier. And perhaps siblings could 
be that appropriate stretch that would be uniquely granted to those 
who gave this last measure. 

Mr. GUTIERREZ. Yes, just to reiterate the point you shouldn’t 
have to die to finally become an American citizen. There are so 
many other ways that people are becoming American citizens, 
number one. I think what Congresswoman Solis does and what 
many of the other proposals do is very excellent because if I am a 
national of Mexico, as many of those who have died recently in Iraq 
or of Guatemala, and I apply for my spouse, takes, 5, 6, probably 
close to 7 years before that visa becomes available. So in other 
words, I join the Armed Forces, I serve for my 3 years, whatever 
I am still waiting another 3 years, 4 years before her visa becomes 
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available. And that of my minor children. My mom and dad, I can’t 
even do it. 

So I think it would be good for this Committee to fashion some-
thing so that a soldier doesn’t die, pay the ultimate tax, has his 
wife waiting for that visa, and because he died his petition for his 
wife died with it, that that doesn’t happen in this country anymore. 
I think it is a great suggestion. And maybe one of the things is to 
have some charts, count how long it takes for minor children, 
spouses, and who is eligible. And I think the Committee can do a 
wonderful job in helping to remedy that. 

Mr. FROST. Can I make one other observation, Chairman? 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. We were going down the row. 
Mr. JONES. Ms. Jackson Lee, I would be very open to reviewing 

such a proposal as it would move forward. I am one that with 
Camp Lejeune, Cherry Point, Seymour Johnson Air Force base, I 
think all of our men and women in uniform are very special and 
their needs are very special. There are family needs as well. And 
we need to review it as a Congress. 

Mr. FROST. The only other observation I would make is that I 
would urge the Committee to keep in mind that what we are doing 
is changing permanent law and do that in a comprehensive and 
forward looking way as you can. The President, under existing law, 
has the right to issue executive orders as he did in this particular 
case, which, in fact, shortened the time frame. But what we are 
looking—by this legislation, what all of us are looking to do is to 
a change in permanent law, which would bring some order out of 
all of this. 

And it would extend through peacetime, not just through a par-
ticular national emergency, that we just faced. Because we need 
some certainty and some fairness in dealing with immigrants to 
this country who are being asked to join our Armed Services, not 
just in an immediate wartime situation, but in the interim. And 
there will be a lot of interims, I believe, in the future as we are 
the only superpower in the world and may be called upon to ad-
dress a variety of situations. I would hope the Committee would 
keep that in mind of bringing some refinement and order to cur-
rent, to permanent laws as it exists right now. Thank you. 

Mr. HASTINGS. The focus of this Committee, the focus of all of 
our legislation because of what happened in Iraq to people that 
were not soldiers, that were not citizens of this country. Whenever 
you draft legislation like this, there are always consequences that 
go beyond what you are focusing on initially. I would just—I would 
certainly be open to looking at whatever those consequences would 
be. But I think what I would advise the Subcommittee to look on 
is how that, how some of these suggestions would either com-
plement or not, complement current law as it relates to those. So 
that would be my only condition. But I would certainly be open to 
looking at all of them. But let’s not lose sight of what we are trying 
to do is for the individual who gave his or her life in defense of our 
country, and that is where we ought to be focusing on. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. I think that is an excellent situation. When-
ever we write legislation, we have to be sure that we have our T’s 
crossed and I’s dotted, and certainly, you know, every Member I 
know knows the complexity of immigration law, hear about it from 
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your district offices. I think your point, along with Mr. Frost’s point 
and the other Members, consistency and order would help a great 
deal. If we can get that out of this, I think that would be very im-
portant. 

I thank the Chairman very much for yielding to me. Again, I 
think you have moved us quickly forward, but I do think that this 
is appropriate time to move quickly on this issue. Thank you very 
much. 

Mr. HOSTETTLER. Thank the gentleman. And this Subcommittee 
is used to second rounds of questioning so we have another Mem-
ber, Mr. King, that would like to ask the panel another question. 
Recognize the gentleman for 5 minutes. 

Mr. KING. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. In the interest of time, I 
would just ask for a quick answer to a couple of questions. One 
would be the percentage of those who were killed in action that 
were non citizens. Does someone on the panel have that number? 

Mr. GUTIERREZ. I don’t know the exact number. I think it was 
seven. 

Ms. SOLIS. Excuse me, there were 10. 
Mr. ISSA. It is roughly the same percentage as who served. 
Mr. KING. The question was going to be——
Mr. FROST. 3 to 5 percent is what you are saying. 
Mr. KING. Does that extrapolate across the full services for those 

also that were killed in training? 
Mr. ISSA. No. Killed in training? 
Mr. KING. Yes. 
Mr. ISSA. I don’t think anyone had training figures. But it prob-

ably is fairly similar. In this case, Marines took the heaviest per-
centage of combat deaths just because of their role. 

Mr. KING. I raise this question because of Mr. Jones’ testimony. 
Killed while in the service, killed while—my concern is this: That 
if we go down that path we also are careful that we don’t also con-
fer automatic and honorary citizenship on someone who is happens 
to be in the service who is killed while committing an act that does 
not contribute to an honorable discharge. 

Mr. ISSA. The posthumous award has its own criteria. It is not 
just you die you get a posthumous citizenship. So we never envi-
sioned changing the rules for posthumous citizenship in my legisla-
tion. It has its own rules. But I will say that you know, the sec-
ond—first lieutenant who replaced me as XO of a company a week 
after I left, he went on Return of Forces to Germany which used 
to be call REFORGER, and a helicopter hit a power line and 
flipped over and he was killed. That could have just easily been 
me. We were in time of peace, but we were preparing for the Sovi-
ets coming over the Czech border. I do believe when we look at 
training accidents most often, those accidents they are not the guy 
who is off duty in a Jeep, but those training accidents have every-
thing to do with being prepared for the kind of success we just had 
in Iraq. 

Mr. KING. Absolutely. We overlook those training accidents and 
those deaths. I think we should bring that to more light than we 
do, because it is a sacrifice. And maybe as many as 5 to 6,000 acci-
dents in the period of time between Desert Storm 1 and our oper-
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ation in Iraq, just to be ready. So I want to take a careful look at 
that language. 

I didn’t hear any testimony that addressed that particular cri-
teria, but I think it needs to be service that contributes to an hon-
orary discharge rather than if we have somebody off base who com-
mits an act. 

Mr. HASTINGS. I do say that your citizenship would be revoked 
on other than honorable discharge. You may want to look at that 
and tighten it up and make some adjustments, but my legislation 
does specifically address that issue. 

Mr. KING. We come at it with the same philosophy. So that con-
cludes my curiosity. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to thank the 
panel for an excellent presentation today. 

Mr. HOSTETTLER. Thank the panel for your presence and your 
contribution to the record as well as this very important issue. And 
Members of the Subcommittee are advised that the record will stay 
open for five legislative days to revise and extend. That the point 
the business of the Subcommittee being completed, the Committee 
is adjourned. 

[Whereupon, at 11:48 a.m., the Subcommittee was adjourned.] 
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A P P E N D I X 

MATERIAL SUBMITTED FOR THE HEARING RECORD

PREPARED STATEMENT OF CONGRESSWOMAN SHEILA JACKSON LEE 

Jose A. Gutierrez was an orphan from Guatemala when he hitchhiked on railcars 
into Mexico in 1997. He entered the United States illegally. Later, however, as a 
minor with no parents, he qualified for permanent residency and was taken in by 
a foster family. He graduated from high school and studied at a junior college before 
joining the Marine Corps. 

On March 21, 2003, in a battle with Iraq’s Republican Guard troops, Lance Cpl. 
Jose Gutierrez was killed in the service of the country he loved. According to Mar-
tha Espinosa, one of his former foster mothers, ‘‘He once told me, ’I was born the 
day I arrived in this country.’″

Jose was one of four fallen Marines who deserve special mention because they 
died in service to a country they could not yet call their own. The other three were 
Pfc. Francisco Martinez Flores, Cpl. Jose Angel Garibay, and Lance Cpl. Jesus 
Suarez del Solar, all born in Mexico. 

Immigrants have long seen service in the U.S. military as a gateway to citizen-
ship, education and economic opportunity, and the deaths of these four Marines 
echo those of other non-citizens who died for this country before them. Their valor 
is well documented. 

Service in the United States military, particularly in times of conflict, is the ulti-
mate act of patriotism. Our immigration laws traditionally have allowed for expe-
dited citizenship consideration for non-citizen members of the United States mili-
tary, even in peacetime. 

For example, Section 328 of the Immigration and Nationality Act allows non-cit-
izen members of the military in peacetime to become citizens after three years of 
service, instead of the usual five-year wait required of non-military applicants. 

In addition, Section 329 of INA allows non-citizens to receive immediate natu-
ralization eligibility through their active duty service in the Armed Forces during 
periods of military hostilities. This opportunity becomes available when the Presi-
dent designates by Executive Order that the armed services are or were engaged 
in armed conflict with a hostile foreign force. 

Under Section 329 of the INA, 143,000 non-citizen military participants in World 
Wars I and II, and 31,000 members of the U.S. military who fought during the Ko-
rean War, became naturalized American citizens. Executive Orders following Viet-
nam and the Persian Gulf War collectively led to more than 100,000 members of 
the U.S. military becoming American citizens. Notwithstanding this history of gen-
erosity towards people who have served in our armed forces, the provisions on mili-
tary service based naturalization can be improved. 

The bills that are the subject of this hearing offer improvements in a number of 
areas. For instance, some of the bills would reduce the three-year wait for peacetime 
service. Some of my colleagues would like the time reduced to two years. Others 
would eliminate the wait entirely and permit a peacetime soldier to begin the natu-
ralization process immediately when he or she begins active duty in the armed 
forces. 

The area that concerns me the most is posthumous naturalization, which is grant-
ed when a soldier dies while on active duty during a period of military hostility. As 
presently written, the posthumous naturalization provisions explicitly state that the 
soldier’s spouse and children will not benefit from the grant of posthumous citizen-
ship. Several of the bills would remove this exclusion and specify that the spouse 
and children will be eligible for immigration benefits on the basis of the posthumous 
grant of naturalization. 

I believe that we must go further. We need to show the extent of our gratitude 
towards the soldiers who die for this country by making citizenship readily available 
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to their surviving spouses who are already lawful permanent residents of the United 
States. 

Ordinarily, a lawful permanent resident must be married to a United States cit-
izen for a period of three years before he or she can apply for naturalization as the 
spouse of a United States citizen. Section 319(d) of the Act waives that requirement 
in the case where the lawful permanent resident spouse is married to a citizen 
spouse who dies during a period of honorable service in the Armed Forces. That pro-
vision should be revised to apply in the case where the soldier’s citizenship is re-
ceived posthumously. 

The only difference between the two situations is that the one addressed by cur-
rent law applies to a soldier who receives his citizenship while he is alive, whereas 
in the second situation, the citizenship is received posthumously. In both cases the 
soldier is a citizen who is killed during a period of honorable military service. If any-
thing, the posthumous situation is more compelling than the other situation. Post-
humous citizenship is given when a soldier dies during a period of military hostility. 

This additional step should be taken. Thank you.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF CONGRESSMAN BOB FILNER 

Chairman Hostettler, Ranking Member Jackson-Lee and Members of the Sub-
committee: 

I have come here today as California’s Border Congressman to try to make clear 
what it means to live on the border between the United States and Mexico. To those 
of us who live there, the border is not merely a line separating the United States 
from Mexico, but it is an inter-related community where people conduct business 
and cultures meld together. The people living on the other side of that line are not 
merely Mexicans—they are family and friends—and shoppers! 

For generations in the border region, children and their parents have been partici-
pating in events in both countries that range from shopping, to joining in a holiday 
parade, to receiving medical care. Unfortunately, the tragic events of September 11, 
2001 have put those activities and that community at risk. 

Recently, Secretary of Homeland Security Ridge and Undersecretary for Border 
and Transportation Security Hutchinson visited my district. I appreciated the 
chance to discuss these new policies with them. I will share with you now the main 
issues we discussed:

1. Border and Transportation Security and the Bureau of Citizenship and Im-
migration Services are concentrating too many resources and personnel on 
ALL who want to cross the border, rather than focusing their attention on 
high-risk crossers—and using modern technology to handle the frequent 
crossers. Studies have shown that more than 95% of the 150,000 daily cross-
ers at San Ysidro, the world’s busiest border crossing, are ‘‘frequent 
crossers″—crossing at least once a week, sometimes crossing many times a 
day—for school, work, housing family and shopping. Our economy—not to 
mention our families—requires efficient crossing, not unpredictable waiting 
times of sometimes 2 or 3 hours. ALL crossing gates should be open 24 hours 
and high-technology ‘‘smart cards″—issued after extensive background 
checks and containing fingerprints or other biometric data. Any desired level 
of security could be built into the cards—and the border can become both se-
cure and efficient!

2. In the past, in order to accommodate the unique relationship in the border 
area, the local Port of Entry Directors had the authority to grant tourist visa 
waivers to some low-risk, non-immigrant border crossers, including children 
with regular medical appointments or children who are competing in sport-
ing events or cultural activities. Since the terrorist attacks however, the De-
partment of Homeland Security has changed their policy and now the visa 
requirements, costing $100 per person, are strictly enforced. This has had 
devastating effect on the border community. Over the last four decades, the 
Valley Orthopedic Center in Calexico, CA, has treated 125,00 children with 
severe deformities resulting from birth defects or serious injury without 
charge, using volunteer doctors and nurses. These children are very poor and 
cannot afford the specialized care they require. The $100 fee for a tourist 
visa is simply out of reach for these families. Let me point out that a min-
imum wage worker in Mexico makes only $94.50 a MONTH. This clinic is 
often their only hope, but without the visa, they are turned away when they 
try to enter the U.S. Denying these children visa waivers for regular medical 
care makes the U.S. an uncaring neighbor. The same could be said about 
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school trips to the world-famous San Diego Zoo and school bands partici-
pating in Christmas parades. Visa crackdowns on low-risk crossers from 
Mexico are hurting our relationship with our neighbors rather than building 
a strong relationship in order for us to work TOGETHER with them in the 
fight against terrorism.

3. I also discussed with them the poorly handled National Security Entry-Exit 
Registration System (NSEERS), hundreds of men who came to register were 
arrested, and their families were not told what happened to them. These 
were people who were following our rules and coming to register, and our 
government arrested them and did not grant them due process. We should 
be working with the immigrant community and encouraging them to cooper-
ate with the government—not using un-American scare tactics. This only en-
courages immigrants to avoid contact with our government. When that hap-
pens, we lose a great opportunity to instill confidence in the government and, 
more importantly, we have the potential to miss out on key security informa-
tion that could be provided by the immigrant community.

I was encouraged by the Secretary’s and Undersecretary’s responses to my con-
cerns and look forward to the opportunity to work with them to ensure that our bor-
ders are safe, but also efficient and that the United States continues to be a good 
neighbor and a bastion of freedom and justice for all.

Æ
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